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Saturday, January 19, 1946

Congress of the United States,
Joint Committee on the Investigation
of Pearl Harbor Attack,
Washington, D. C.
The Joint Committee met, pursuant to ad journment, at
10:00 a.m., in the Caucus Room (room 318), Senate Office
Building, Senator Alben W. Barkley (chairman) presiding.
Present: Senators Barkley (chairman), George, lucas,
Ferguson and Brewster.
Representatives Cooper (vice chairman), Clark, Murphy,

Gearhart and Keefe.
Also present: 3Seth W. Richardson, General Counsel;

Samuel H. Kaufman, Associate General Counsel, and John

E. Masten, of counsel, for the joint committee.




wWitness gimmel

The Chairman: The committee will come to order.
Mr. Murphy was in the process of examining Admiral

rimmel. Proceed. 1
TESTIMONY OF REAR ADMIRAL HUSBAND E, KIMMEL, U.S. NAVY (Rot.f

(Resumed ) |

Mr. Murphy: Mr. Chairman --
The Chairman: I think before you begin counsel have two

or three documents they want to make a part of the record.
Mr. Masten: Mr. Chairman, I find in checking the

iranscript on the three dispatches that were read into the

sacord yesterday, the third of which appears on page 7316,

I neglected to state the date of the dispatch. In order

that that may be clear on the record I would like to state

that that 1s Dispatch No. 282301, dated November 28, 1941.
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As Exhibit 126 we would like to offer threo documents

vhich have been distributed to the committse this morning,
the first of which is dated February 3, 1941 and is entitled
"General Order No. 143, Organization of the Navael Forces of

the United States", signed by Frank Knox, Secretary of the

flavy; the second 1s a single page containing excerpts from
rlavy regulations; the third is a document entitled "Pacific
Pleet Ltaff Instructions, 1941".

All of thess have to do with the general duties and

reSponsibilities of the Commnander in Chief of the Pacific




b )
|

 Witness Kimmel

- Fleet and his staff. We would like to offer those as

Exhibit 126.
The Cheirman: I don't see any paper here that contains

only one sheet.

Mr. Masten; It is the third page of the collection of
- documents the first of which is entitled, up in the upper
left-hand corner, "General Order No. 143".

The Chairman: I am talking about those others.

Mr. Masten: It 1s the third page of that collection,
Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman; Oh, I see.

Exhibit 126 will be filed.

(The documents referred to were

marked as Exhibit No. 126.)
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Mr. Masten: As Exhibit 127, we would like to offer a

collection of several letters and memoranda having to do
| with the air situation in Hawaii after December 7, 1941.
At page 77 of Exhibit 113 there is a letter dated January 7
from the Commander in Chief of the Pacific Fleet to the

Commander in Chief of the United States Fleet regarding the

aircraft situation in Hawaii.
We would like to offer these as additional information
regarding the situation after December 7, 1941.

The Chairman: Without objection they will be filled as




j Witness ximmel
| Exhibit 127.

(The documents referred to were

marked as Exhibit No. 127.)

Mr. Masten: As Exhibit 128, we' would like to offer a

collection of letters and memoranda, six in all, having to

do with the prosecution of Japanese consular agents 1in

Hawaii. This matter came up at page 6966 of the transcript
and these letters or memoranda are the only documents that
we have thus far discovered in this general connection.

The first 18 a letter dated June 4, 1941 addressed to
the Attorney (General and signed by the United States Attorney
for the District of Hawaii. We would like To offer those
as Exhibit 128,

The Chairman: It will be so filed.

(The documents referred to were
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marked as Exhibit No. 128.)

Mr. Masten: And finally, at the request of Senator
Ferguson we would like to offer as Exhibit 74 (a) & memorandum
dnted December 4, 1941 to the Secretery of State signed by
Mr. Maxwell Hamilton, regarding a conversation between the
First Secretary of the British Embassy and an officer of
the Far Eastern Division on December 4, 1941. We would
iike to offer that as Exhibit T4(a). Exhibit 74 has to do

with wvarnings to nationals.

The Cheirman: It will be so filled.




|' witness Ximmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

(The document referred to was

| marked as Exhibit No. T4(a).)

1 | Mr. Masten: That is all ve have.

% The Chairman: All right, Congressman Murphy.

¢ | Mr. Murphy: Mr. Chairman, there has been quite a deal
7 | said in the record about establishing the Fleet at Pearl

8 | Harbor and as to whether it should have been or should not

nhave been. I think it 1is pertinent to read into the record
16 st this time a report of the United States Congress on why

Vi Pearl Harbor was established.

e, |l Now reading from "U.S. Congress, House Committee on

13 Waval Affairs - Establishment of a Naval Base at Pearl Harbor

't |l 1n the Hawaiian Islands", dated 1908:

15 "The Committee on Naval Affairs, having had under con-

2 O '"NOILODONIHEYM INYd § TQuvyrn

16 sideration the bill (H.R. 18120) to establish & naval station

' || &t Pearl Harbor, Hawail, report the same with the recommenda-
e tion that it do pass without amendment.

10|, "The Hawaiian Islands afford the only possible location
20 |' Tfor a strong naval base in the central Pacific Ocean for a
distance of over 4,000 miles from our western coast.

- 2 "Pearl Harbor 1s beyond question one of the best, if

«%> | not the best, natural harbor in the world. It has a depth of

and capable of floating the combined navies of the world. It

i

a9 ! water of over 60 feet and an area of nearly 10 square miles,
|
l
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' Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

is not only landlocked, but, by reason of the topography

of the surrounding ground, ships lying in this harbor are
out of view from the open sea. It is the only practicable
site for a naval base in the Pacific Ocean, and is the re-
copnized key to naval supremecy in those waters. 1Its
equirment as an operating base is a prerequilsite to the most

guccessful Qperaﬁion of our fleets whether offensive or

defensive.

"For over sixty-five years the United States Government

| nas officially recognized the strategetic Iimponrtance of the

Jawaiian Islands and the necessity of preventing their
scoupation by any other nation.

"Reginning in 1842 President Tyler gave notice to all
kuropean nations that the United States would never consent
%o their occupying Hawail or establishing any naval base there.

"This ‘Monrce Doctrine of the Pacific! was reiterated

by Daniel Webster, as Secretary of State, in 1851, and by

" Williem L. Marcy, the great Democratic Secretary of State,

by James G. Blaine, and by William McKinley.
"Ccaptain (now Admiral) A. T. Mahan, writing in 1893,

came to the conclusions:

"®ro anyone viewing a map that shows the full extent
of the Pacific, * * *# two circumstances will be strikingly

and- immediately apparent. e will see a®t u glance that
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 Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

~ the Sandwich Islands stand by themselves in a state of

comparative isolation, amid a vast expanse of sea; and
»pain, that they form the center of a large circle whose
radius is approximately the distance from Honolulu to San
rrancisco. ¥ #* #

";hia is substantially the same distance as from
Hcnolulu to the Gilbert, Marshall, Samoan, and Society
Islands, all under Furopean control except Samoa, in which
we have a part influence. # #* #

'To have & central position such as this, and to be
nlone, having no rival and admitting no rival, * * * are
conditions that at once fix the attention of the strategist ,*##*
But to this striking combination is to‘be added the reparkable
relations borne # *# # to the great commercial routes traversing
this vast expanse.

'.'I'oo much stress cannot be laid upon the immense dis-
advantage to us of any maritime enemy having & coaling station
vell within 2,500 miles, as this is, of every point of our
coast line from Pyget Sound to Mexico. Were there many
others available we might find it difficult to exclude from
nll. There is, however, but the one. Shut out from the
Sandwich Islands as a coal base, an enemy is thrown back
for supplies of fuel to distances of 3,500 or 4,000 miles -

or hetween 7,000 and 8,000 going and coming - an impediment
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S. Con. Res. 27

Saturday, January 19, 1946

- - e —

Congress of the United States,

Joint Committee on the Investigation

A —— — ———— o — -

of Pearl Harbor Attack,
Washington, D. C.
The Joint Committee met, pursuant to ad journment, at
10:00 a.m., in the Caucus Room (room 318), Senate Office
i Bullding, Senator Alben W. Barkley (chairman) presiding.
Present: Senators Barkley (chairman), George, Ilucas,

Ferguson and Brewster.

| Representatives Cooper (vice chairman), Clark, Murphy,
Gearhart and Keefe.

Also present: 3Seth W. Richardson, General Counsel;

. Samuel H. Kaufman, Associate (General Counsel, and John

E. Masten, of counsel, for the joint committee.
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Witness gimmel

The Chairman: The committee will come to order.
Mr. Murphy was in the process of examining Admiral

.mmel. Proceed.

s f TESTIMONY OF REAR ADMIRAL HUSBAND E. KIMMEL, U.S. NAVY (Ret
G é (Resumed )

7 ? Mr. Murphy: Mr. Chairman --

8 ; The Chairmen;: I think before you begin counaei have two

0 ; or three documents they want to make a part of the record.

1o Mr. Masten; Mr. Chairman, I find in checking the

''* Il transeript on the three dispatches that were read into the

'2 | record yesterday, the third of which appears on page 7316,

i3 ! I neglected to state the date of the dispatch. In order
3 ! that that may be clear on the record I would like to state
15 that that is Dispatch No. 282301, dated November 28, 1941.

L As Exhibit 126 wve would like to offer threo documents

'% || vhich have been distributed to the committee this morning,

e the first of which 1s dated February 3, 1941 and is entitled
0 || "General Order No. 143, Organization of the Naval Forces of
20 ! the United States", signed by Frank Knox, Secretary of the

favy; the second is a single page containing excerpts from

- — s —

€% | Tavy regulations; the third is a document entitled "Pacific
Fleet Ltaff Instructions, 1941".

All of these have to do with the general duties and

e ——— e W o

% || responsibilities of the Commender in Chief of the Pacific

el m—
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Witness Kimmel

| - | "leet and his staff. We would like to offer those as

Exhibit 126.

2. 1 The Chairman: I don't see any paper here that contains

r | only one sheet.

¢ | Mr. Masten; It is the third page of the collection of
7 documents the first of which is entitled, up in the upper

8 left-hand corner, "General Order No. 143",

0 | The Chairman:; I am talking about those others.

1C Mr. Masten:; It is the third page of that collection,

e

11 il Mr., Chairmn-

1 The Chﬂ-i.rnﬂ-n: Oh, ]I see.,

®

| Exhibit 126 will be filed.
1+ || (The documents referred to were

15 marked as Exhibit No. 1261)

2 QG 'NOLONIHSYM "INYd W QUuvYMm

¢ | Mr. Masten: As Exhibit 127, we would like to offer a

17 collection of several letters and memoranda having to do

10 with the air situation in Hawaii after December 7, 194;.
10 ' At page 77 of Exhibit 113 there is a letter dated January 7
20 ] from the Commander in Chief of the Pacific Fleet to the
o1 || Commander in Chief of the United States Fleet regarding the

, le. ' aircraft situation in Hawaii.
&

23 | We would like to offer these as additional information

24 regarding the situation after December 7, 1941.

25 The Chairman: Without objection they will be filed as

o —
- A




D G 'NOLONIMSYM INVvd ¥ QUM

10

I !

13

13

1G

16

17

10

10

. Witness Kimmel
| Exhibit 127.

o % P_— ?Iml "‘f-!'-'i;'- el Dl Lt -0 i

- E = i

18
l
l
l

7483

(The documents referred to were

marked as Exhibit No. 127.)
Mr. Masten: As Exhibit 128, we' would like to offer a
sollection of letters and memoranda, six in all, having to

do with the prosecution of Japanese consular agents in

Hewaii. This matter came up at page 6966 of the transcript

and these letters or memoranda are the only documents that
we have thus far discovered in this general connection.

The first is a letter dated June 4, 1941 addressed to
the Attorney General and signed by the United States Attorney
for the District of Hawaii. We would like to offer those
as Exhibit 128.

The Chairman: It will be so filed.

('i‘he documents referred to were
marked as Exhibit No. 128.)

Mr. Masten: And finally, at the request of Senator
Ferguson we would like to offer as Exhibit 74 (a) a memorandum
dnted December 4, 1941 to the Secretery of State signed by
Mr. Maxwell Hamilton, regarding a conversation between the
First Secretary of the British Embassy and an officer of
the Far Ecstern Division on December 4, 1941. We would
iike to offer that as Exhibit Ti4(a). Exhibit 74 has to do
with warnings to nationals.

The Chairman: It will be so filed.
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Wwitness xXimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

(The document referred to vas
marked as Exhibit No. T4(a).)

Mr. Masten: That is all ve have.

The Chairman: All right, Congressman Murphy.

Mr. Murphy: Mr. Chairman, there has been quite a deal
said in the record about establishing the Fleet at Pearl
Harbor and as to whether it should have been or should not
have been. I think it is pertinent to read into the record
st this time & report of the United States Congress on wvhy
Pearl Harbor was established.

Now reading from "U.S. Congress, House Committee on
Naval Affairs - Establishment of a Naval Base at Pearl Harbor
1a the Havaiian Islands", dated 1908:

"mhe Committee on Naval Affairs, having had under con-
sideration the bill (H.R. 18120) to establish & naval station
st Pearl Harbor, Hawaii, report the same with the recommenda-
tion that it do pass without amendment.

"mhe Haweiian Islands afford the only possible location
{for a strong naval base in the central Pacific Ocean for a
distance of over 4,000 miles from our western coast.

"Pearl Harbor is beyond question cne of the best, 1f
not the best, natural harbor in the vorld. It has a depth of
vater of over 60 feet and an area of nearly 10 square miles,

and capable of floating the combined navies of the world. It
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, ~ |' 18 not only landlocked, but, by reason of the topography

~ || of the surrounding ground, ships lying in this harbor are

sut of view from the open sea. It 18 the only practicable

L]
i

r | site for a naval base in the Pacif'ic Ocean, and is the re-

0 copnized key to naval supremacy in those waters. 1Its

equirment as an operating base is a prerequlsite to the most

R — . —

8 | guccessful operation of our fleets whether offensive or
o | defensive.
10 "mor over sixty-five years the United States Government
:
g 11 ;{ nas officiaelly recognized the strategetic imponrtance of the
|
E 12 # Jawaiien Islands and the necessity of preventing their
. % 13 r;l sccupation by any other nation.
% 14 | "Beginning in 1842 President Tyler gave notice to all
E 15 || kuropean nations that the United States would never consent
ﬁ 16 Tt to their occupying Hawall or establishing any naval base there.
17 :E "mhis ‘Monroce Dostrine of the Pacific’' wes reiterated
10 by Daniel Webster, as Secretary of Staﬁe, in 1851, and by
190 i‘ﬂilliamﬁL. Marcy, the great Democratic secretary of State,
20 1! by James G. Blailne, and by William McKinley.
21 E{ "captain (now Admirsl) A. T. Mahan, writing 1n 1893,
Q/ 22 | came to the conclusions:

o —
— W

| ——— - = - A

"#po anyone viewing & mep that shows the full extent

of the Pacific, * * * two circumstances will be strikingly

and- imediately apparent. He will 838 a% o glance that

E et I

|
!
}
|
?
|
r
|
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Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

the Sandvich Islands stand by themselves in a state of
comparative isclation, amid a vast expanse of sea; and
2pain, that they form the center of a large circle whose
radius is approximately the distance from Honolulu to San
rrancisco. * # #

"This is substantially the same distance as from

- Henolulu to the Gilbert, Marshall, Samoan, and Society

Islands, all under European control except Samoa, in which
we have a part influence. * #* #

'To have a central position such ;n this, and to be
alone, having no rival and admitting no rival, * * * are
conditions that at once fix the attention of the strategist.*«#
But to this striking combination is to’be added the reparkable
»elations borne # # # to the great commercial routes traversing
this vast expanse.

'.'I'oo mich stress cannot be laid upon the immense dis-
advantage to us of any maritime enemy having a coaling station
vell within 2,500 miles, as this is, of every point of our
coast line from Pyget Sound to Mexico. Were there many
others available we might find it difficult to exclude from
#ll. There is, however, but the one. Shut ocut from tho'
Sandwich Islands as a coal base, an enemy is thrown back
for supplies of fuel to distances of 3,500 or 4,000 miles -

or baetween 7,000 and 8,000 going and coming - an impediment
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o sustained maritime operations well nigh prohibitive. # #* #
It is rarely that so important a factor in the attack or
defense of a coast line - of a sea frontier - is concentrated
in a single position, and the circumstance renders doubly
1ﬁperative upon us to secure it if we righteocusly can. ?

"fwenty-two years ago, by the reciprocity treaty with
King Kalakaua, the United States acquired the rigat to
establish a naval base on Pearl Harbor.

"Ten years ago this nation, foreseeing the likelihood
that they might fall into the hands of an Crientel nation,
annexed the Hawaiian Islands. This momentoue action was
t.aken primarily because of the strategic valuve of the Hawaillan
Islands and for the purpose of establishing a strong naval
base on Pearl Harbor.

"Since that time a magnificent site for a naval station,
consisting of over 600 acres of land, has been purchased by
the Federal Government, and a 30-foot channel hes been
é¢redged through the channel bar.

"The War Department has also acquired ample sites for
fortifications at the‘channal entrance, anéd the first battery
i3 now under construction.

Up to the present time no beginning has been made
toward the actual construction of & naval base cn Pearl Harbor.

Year after year the needs of the Naval Establishment in other
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directions have been permitted to crowd it out of the
‘ v rAaval bills.
g | "In the judgment of your committee the new developments

- || on the Pacific and among the nations that border its shores

make it imperative that a strong operating base be established

for our Navy at Pearl Harbor without further delay.

o S S— . — e — —
_—— =

x

"A naval base at Pearl Harbor is not designed primarily

0 for the protection of Hawaii. Its main purpose is to form

—
=

10 i buffer of defense for our entire Pacific coast and to
11 || wmake possible our naval supremacy upon the Pacific.

12 "An enemy in possession of Hawail could harass and

threaten our entire vestern coast. On the other hand,

with our own fleet operating from a well-equipped base at

—
e
=

15 fsarl Harbor, no fleet from the Orient would find it

D QO 'NOLONIHMSEYM INYd 9 OHYM

10 nracticable to threaten our coast, because of the stronghold

17 |, left in their rear and of the prohibitive distance from

T tlhieir coaling base.

10 | "The equipment of Pearl Harbor is therefore a matter

20 ' of national prudence and not of extravagance. It affords

the nation'’s least expensive way of defending our Pacific

. 22 gsoast it will constitute one of the strongest factors in
23 ! the prevention of war with any power in the Far East.

24 "Your committee has received memorials from all of

the strongest commercial organizations on the entire Pacific
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~ | coast, urging that the development of Pearl Harbor be provided
‘ 3 'l for at this session of Congress.
4| "mhe national importance of this measure is emphasized

r | by the fact that commercial bodies from the Central West

end from New York City have also memorialized Congress on
+his subject during this present session.

8 || "The question of & naval base in Hewall 1s not comparable

v4ith the same problem in the Philippines. Hawail 1is both a

|
|
¢ | permanent organic part of our nation, and 1s also & source
|
i| +f vevenue; during the past eight years Hawail has pald more
1l

12 | than $9,000,000 into the Federal Treasury.

"Rvery consideration, whether of national honor or
. policy, demands that Pearl Harbor be made impregnable and

equipped as & naval base immediately.

D G 'NOLONIHSYM ""INYd B AQuYM
e

"iy1th & naval base at Pearl Harbor, Haveil would be

o great defensive outpost; in the hands of an enemy it
would double the nation?s cost flor naval defense S
Spefner LG

follows :
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' on with the examination of Admiral Kimmel,

3 _/‘ &, ERSeprey \ ( C &
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- Witness Kimsel
Mr. Keefe: Mr. Chairman, will the gentleman yield?
Mr. Murphy: I will be glad to yleld.
Mr. Keefe: As I understand the procedure Admiral Kimmel

was under oross examinaticn, I am wondering whether the

counsel 1s now presenting testimony or whether we are going

= = — -
- —_

If he 1s making

- out a ocase for himself of some kind here we ought to know about
- 1% and all of us can spend the rest of the next week intro-

| duoingkoxoerpta from opinions of this person and that person

. and the other person. Idid not think there was any dispute

about the fzots that have been set forth here in that Naval

Report of 13908 as to Pearl Hurbor. I Jjust wonder how far

:;oounaql 18 going to go in reading all this material into the

record at this time.

,i The Chairman:

!
|

Well, the chair cannot answer that ques-

Eition. It ocourred to the chair that instead of reading the

document 1t might be printed as a part of the transorint at

- this point so that 1t will be in the record. It is not my

understanding that there 1s any controversy over the faoct that
- Cungress jestablished Pearl Harbor as a naval base.

Mr. Murphy: Are you through, sir?

|

Mr. Keefe: Yes,

|
I
f
| Mr. Murphy: Now, I would like to say, Mr. Chairman, that
| _

Wy reason for oputiing this in 1s not to destroy my verice ner

I'to teke the time of the committee,

¥

If I d1d not think it was

}
I
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|

pertinent I would not have put it 1in, and the faot is that

lIthere has been a great deal in this reocord, as well as through-
' out the country, about some unusual situation that the Presi-
" dent of the United States had ordered the Fleet to Pearl Har-

bor and there has been testimony of Admir:l Richardson as well

as Admirsl Kimmel as to why the Fleet should be at Pearl Har-

bor and this is the basic document as to why the United States

E—_————————— X

Congress established the base at Pearl Harbor and af 1%-18

' not interesting to the gentleman from Wisconsin it may be to

' the American people. It is To me.

| The Chairman: Well, the only point is whether a docu-
'ment that is admitted as an officlal record of Congresas should
be read rather than printed as a part of the tranﬂoript.‘

Mr. Murphy: My conly reason, Mr. Chalrman, in reading 1t

':

E 18 so that the other members of the committee will know what

; I am putting in the reoord, - of ocourse they can read 1t later,-
? and so that Admiral Kimmel will know what I read and I expect

' to ask some pertinent questions about the matter that I read.
The Chairman: All right.

Se¢nator Brewster: Mr., Chalrman, I am inclined to agree,

I would like to say, with the gentleman 1n the lmportance of

this thing and we have, I think, - and I would like to say

- ——— . —— A . -
-

- this as a member of the wminority, -~ that we have shown con-

| siderable latitude to members of the majority in introducing
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. what they dooi:prOpcr and pertinent and I should be reluctant
to see any restrictions imposed upon any individual member
}:aa to what they deem to be pertinent.
E The Chairman: There has been no restriotion imposed upon
? any member whether he is a member of the majority or minority.
~ The only point is whether these official iocuments should be
| read or put in the record for the sake of the record.

Senator Ferguson: Mr. Chairman, if the Congressman wants
- to ask qQuestions on this I think he should read it into the
Elreoord 80 that the witness will be familiar with the text
;.of it and then he will be in a position to answer questions.
EII assume that counsel 18 going to ask some qQuestions.
i. The Chairman: Well, it has been read and therefore it
Eiie all done and he can proceed to ask qQuestions about 1t if
.{thﬁrﬁ are any, and I presume there are.
J Mr. Murphy: Now, then, Mr., Chairman, I would like to
| direct the oommlttqo'ﬂ attention to a repcrt on the inspeo-

{ tion of the naval shore establishment in 1929 and 1930 by

i

| Ernest Lee Jahncke, Assistant Seoretary of the Navy. I am not

. z0ing to read the report but there were recommendations at

' that time back in 1930 that the natlion was slow ~in getting

r

TPoaril Harbor in the condition it should be in whioh to.meet

|
‘the enemy. I won't read that. Anyone who wants to read it
ann read it.

.!
1
1
!
|
i
r
|
i
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|

4 Now, then, Admirel, I direct your attention to an exhibit

| which was placed in the record this morning referring to the

1 i airoraft soouting force and dated December the 8th, 1941.

' Will you kindly look &t that?

G | Mr. Mas ten: It 18 exhibit 127, Mr. Murphy.

~
T T

Mr. Murphy: Exhibit No. 127, I dlrect your attentlon,
8 Admiral, to page 2, on the second page of the exhibilt.

0 | Adniral Kimmel: May I have an opportunity to read this

¢ | a moment, please, sir?

3 ?E Mr. Murphy: Yes, surely. I am referring partioularly,
€ i Admiral, to the letter of the 22nd, on the second page of the
| exhibit, dated December 22, 1941 and signed "C. L. Tinker."

2 Admiral Kimmel: What is that, sir?

9 0 'NOLONIHSYM T0Yvd & Oy

|
15 EI Mr. Murphy: I say I am referring particularly to the
10 f;letter of the 22nd, on the second page of the exhiblt, dated

13 %'Deoember 22, 1941 and signed C. L. Tinker, T-l-n-k-e-r,
i ;

.= | Brigadier General.
L
?

no | Mr., Murphy: I would like to go over with you the 1items

Admiral Kimmel: I see 1t.

" in that letter and go down first to paragraph 1, Sectlon i Al

22 | On December 22, 1941 the order directed that all planes be

23 Toamouflagod. Were the planes camouflaged before December 7th?

pa |l Admiral Kimmel: I think you had better ask General Short

|
|

o

! about thate.

i

2
L)

i-
]

2

—r s B e
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Mr. Murphy: I am asking about Navy planes. Yere the
Navy planes camouflaged?

Admiral Kimmel: I read a letter into the record the other
day dated in September in whioh I directed the dispersal of
all Navy planes in Oahu and to proceed with the camouflage
measures. I am not familiar with the steps that were taken,
I presume they were camouflaged; I do not know. |

Mr. Murphy: You do not know yourself whether or not the
Navy planes were oamoutlageld -

Admiral Kimmel: I do not.

Mr. Murphy: (Continuing) -- prior to the morning of
December 7th?

Admiral Kimmel: That is right.
Mr. Murphy: Now, parasgraph l, specification "a":
"Ordered immedlate wider dispersal of alrplanes,

supplies and pérsonnel."”

And that 1s exaotly what You had done with the Navy planes,

" 1sn't that so? I say that 1s exactly what you had ordered for

- the Navy mplanes?

Admiral Kimmel: That 1s correct.
Mr. Murphy: Paraéraph o

“Directed surveys to be made of additional filelds
for operation of airoraft on the Island of Cahu,

"o". Required the movement of pursult into Hiokam
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]

|

: Field area for mora positive protecticn in the evant of

adverse weather at the former base at "heeler Fleld.
"qd., Moved" -

Admiral Kimmel: Are you asking me about paragraph "b"?

Mr. Murphy: No, no, I am reading it inte the reoord,

I
! ¥

t Admiral, because it pertalns to the Army.

Admiral Kimmel: ©Oh, I see.

Mr. Murphy: Paragraph "a":

"Moved obsolescent B-18 and A-208 to Bellows Fleld
to eliminate the alrplane congestion at Hickam Fjield.
A-208 were later moved to Wheeler Fleld.

"a, Moved one squadron B-17s to Wheeler ™1leld to
further relieve congestion at Hiokam Fileld."

Paragraph "f" 1s about the camouflaging of the planes
already referred to.

"g, Directed plans be completed for air transpert
| of airoraft ammunition to Maul and Molokai, capable of
? dispatch on two hours notice.

I

"h. Have 1ssued orders on alerts as follows:

"1, 30 before sunrise to 0800, and one (1% hour
) before sunset to 30 after sunset 1/3 Army Pursuit and

Nawy fighters in air."

‘i That was not done prior to the seventh? I say that

' planwas not in effect prior to December 7th?

N R R T ey gy P s W W Ry R
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| Admiral Kimmel: No, that plan wasnot in effect prior to

' December 7th and my information i1s that they tried this for

,?a few days and were forced to abandon 1t because the planes

| and orews ocould not stand up.

Mr. Murphy: W%e willl go into thats I am glad to have

'your information,

- E— - — —— —— —

Admiral Kimmel: Isn't that correct, sir?

Mr. Murphy: I don't know., I never gsaw this before. You

say that this plan of the 22nd was put into effect and

' abzndoned?

Admiral Kimmel: I am talking about this particular seo-

étion which you have Jusat read.

Mr, Murphy: Yes.

|
|
i_ Admiral Kimmel: 1In regard to having the planes in the

alr and warmed up and ready. My recollection 18 that in a re-

|
|
i:port submitted by the Commander-in-Chief U, S. Pacific Fleet
|

- he reported that they had tried that and thet they hud to

e’abandon 1t after a short time on account of wear and tear on

|
|
|
i'both crews and planes,
|

Mr. Murphy: I ask for a ocopy of that report. We cer-

ftainly oughf to have 1t. It is pertinent.
| : ‘
Admiral Kimmel: I have seen it somewhere. I cannot put

Tmy fingers on it at the moment.

E Mr. Murphy: I am 30lng to request the Navy lisison to
I
|

g
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I

i produce that report so that 1t can be made an exhibit and until
|

1

- 8uch time I will proceed reading, Admiral}

&
y | "All other Army and Navy planes inoluding pursuit
% S | excepting searching planes warmwed up, manned and ready
. L to take off." l
i 7 That was not done priocr to December 7th, was 1t?
f 8 | Admiral Kimmel: I cannot speak for the Army planes.
i - Mr. Murphy: The Navy?
| 10 Admiral Kimmel: No,
e Mr. Murphy: Parazraph 2:
|
12 "Between 0800 and one (L) hour befors sunset:
| ) |

L 1/6 Army and Navy Pursuit in air,

L 1/6 Army and Navy Pursuit warmed up, manned and

J O 'NOLONIHSYM "TNyd ¥ OHYM

ready to take off.
16| 'all other Army and Navy planes inoluding fighters
T excepting searching planes on one hours notice.

e "3. One (1) hour &«fter sunset, 30 minutes before

10 | sunrise ¢ planes on one (1) hours notice, three-quarters

on four hours notice.

"e. I have visited all operating airdromes, made

iy A ————

ground reconnalissance of areas where additional air-

dromes are to be located, have discussed tactical opera-

tlons, adminlstrative problems, morale and rewards with

25 all major commanders.
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"Jo. I have oonferfod with Com, Pat. Wing Two and
expeot to submit to the Department Commander within
twenty-four hours revised plans for the employment of
the #4ir Force in the Hawailan area.

"k. I have directed that plans be made and they are
well under way for the uise of certain elements of the
Alr Force 1n offensive operations.

"l., Commanding General, 18th Bombardment Wing,
directed to have striking force of minimum of 18 B-17's
avallable at all times."

In connection with that, Admiral, 1t would be difficult

to have 18 prior to December 7th when they only had 6 in

commission, isn‘t that right?

Admiral Kimmel: I d4id not follow you.

Mr. Murphy: Will you read 1it, please?
(Question read.)

Admiral Kimmel: Yes, sir.

Mr. Murphy: It 1s a fact they only had gix in commis-

8lon on the 7th, is that right, Admiralf

Admiral Kimmel: That was my understanding and my be-

. 1lef at the time, yes.,

Mr. Murphy: Paragraph "m";
"Directed that a positive system of airoraft and

surface ship 1deht1fioation be arranged,"
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‘ ~ | Admiral Kimmel: I think this will be all right, sir. "
} ‘ 2 1 | Mr. Murphy: All right, Admiral. Now then I read

1+ | paragraph "m":
{ 5 ! "Directed that a positive system of aircraft and surface

| ¢ |, 3hlp identification be arranged.” |

) : It is & fact, is it not, Admiral, that you had asked for
' 8 | vhat equipment before December 7 but was unable to obtain

0 I; it? |
| o | Admiral Kimmel: I have lost you, sir. I do not know
; ;;; i1 || where you are right now. I am trying to keep up.
, g {2 t Mr. Murphy: I am now referring to paragraph "m" of
| ‘ ; 13 the same thing I was reading, Admiral.
; _% T Admiral Kimmel: "m" ?
! E 15 Mr. Murphy: Yes.
| n 16 Admiral Kimmel: I see.

17 | Mr. Murphy: Reading:
| 16 j "Directed that a positive system of aircraft and surface
E L0 i ship identification be arranged.”
| 20 ! The fact is that you did not have the equipment at Pearl
| 21 ' darbor but had requested it before December 7, is that right?
| ‘ 2o .: Admiral Kimmel: That is right.
j | 23 |[; Mr. Murphy: I ask to have spread on the record at

a4 thnis point, Mr. Chairman, from Exhibit 112, & letter dated

on ? January 7, 1942, and I refer particularly to page 4 thereof,
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' paragraph 7.
Admiral Kimmel: Let us catch up, please, sir.

S —

1 | Mr. Murphy: Yes. Page 4, paragraph 7, Admiral, which

© || is page 80 in the exhibit.

i

;: Admiral Kimmel: I have it now.

~4

Mr. Murphy: A letter from the Commander in Chief,
(nited States Pacifioc Fleet, to the Commender in Chief,
United States Fleet.

Admiral Kimmel: Yes, I have it.

|

; , e Murphy: And T wonld like to read. Admiral, in
| ; 12 connection with what you said thaet there was a change in
’ 'E 13 j': the plans that were recommended, in Exhibit 127 the following,
g I : paragraph 6 on page 3: |
i 5 | "With these it ‘18 not possible simultaneously and
ﬁ 16 effectively to maintain necessary long-range search operations,
17 : u0o keep available & useful air s8triking force, and to meet
10 L: constant requirements for special missions, such as covering
10 '! fubmarine contacts and guarding convoy approach and departure,
20 t without having on hand for search alone at least three times
2 | vhe number of pianes that are needed for search on any given
‘ 22 | da8y. There 1s no way of getting around this if material
v 23 ! and perscnnel are to maintain the pace. Neither one nor the
24 f cther can do more.”
25 Then paragreph 7, which describes the search actually
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teing made and that it had to be reduced to the following
basis, which is therein outlined. That would be in accordance
with what you said before, would it not?

Admiral Kimmel:; Yes, sir. Probably this is what I wvas
talking about.

Mr. Murphy: Now, Admiral, I am referring to Volume 35
¢ the testimony in this case and particularly to page 6489.
The reason why I am referring to this is at page 6489, which
was while Admiral Stark was on the stand and during the course
of the morning hour, the distinguished Senator from Michigan
had read into the record several messages about the bomb
plot and about the report, regularly and irregulatly, at
Fearl Harbor to which you have referred.

Incidentally, I think you should have gotten that
information, but in order to show what was before the people
&t Washington, at page 6489 and at 6490 I refer to the
general situation, referring to Puget Sound, to San Diego,
to the Panama Canal and to Alaska and the Philippines.

Did you know, Admiral, or do you know now that there
wvere messages about those particular areas that were not
ship location messages?

Admiral Kimmel: I have heard -- I have not seen the
messages, all the messages, but I have been informed, and

T believe that in no one of those localities were there
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messages of the same character and content as those that
vere requested by the high officials of the Government of
Japan, nor did the high officials of the Government of Japan

show any such anxiety as to the location of ships in other

. localities.

Mr. Murphy: I would agree with you, Admiral, that
there was no other message which talked about the plans as
to berthing ships, but I ask you to refer to Exhibilt 2, at
page 34, if you will.

Admiral Kimmel: I have 1it.

Mr. Murphy: That is a message from Buenos ‘Aires to
Tokyo -- or to Panama, rather, --

Mr. Keefe: From Tokyo to Panama?

Mr. Murphy: Now, Mr. Chairman, the gentleman on the
left has mede a statement before I started a question and
he was going to try to cut me off. We are all men. Now
let us not have this needling going on. I want to conduct
a fair examination and I do not propose to be cut off.

The Chairman: The Chairman did not hear the remark.

Mr. Murphy: I did.

Mr. Keefe: I did not hear any such remark as that at
all, and if he did he does not hear well. That 1s all I
have got to say about 1it.

The gentlemen has asked & question which I did not
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2 understand, and I wanted to understand it. I ask the reporter

3 to read the question so that the members may know what the

4 question is.

5 " The Chairmen: Yes, the reporter will read the question.
0 Mr. Keefe: Let us see what it is.

7 Mr. Murphy: I ask to have it stricken.

8 Mr. Keefe: I should like to have it settled, Mr. Chairman,
0 because the gentleman has caustically referred to my interruption

10 and I think the interruption was thoroughly Justified.

15 pege 34, and to the message which is on thet page. It is

2

é G || " If the gontleman wants to throw the question out and

@

s 12 || start over again, I have no objection to that.

é 13 The Chairman: Let usrproceed, gentlemen.

z

= g - Mr. Murphy: Now, Admiral, I am referring to Exhibit 2,
:

o

n

16 || from Buenos Aires to Tokyo, and dated the 23rd of September,
17 1941. It is circular number 146. Then it says, "Buenos

18 || Alres to Tokyo #U416.

19 "Strictly secret; C.0.R.

20 | "When Minister Yamapata was in Panama he was asked

21 by the Italian Minister there to deliver some meps and charts

22 of the Panama Canal 'Zone for him, which he did. Since then,

23 we had Usul go to Chile to take charge of those maps and

24 upon their arrival here they were delivered to the Italian

2s || Ambassador. At the same tims, we requested that we be given
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copiles of them.

"Recently, these copies were delivered to us. (At
the time of this delivery, Assistant Attache Kameda and Usui
were present to ascertain that they were exact copies of
the originals). And we entrusted them to our Navy's courier
Tatuma who 18 returning home on the Buenos Aires Maru.

"The Italian Ambassador here requests that upon the
arrival of these papers in Tokyo, we notify the Italian
Government to that effect through (our Embassy in Rome?)

"Minister Yamagata has already advised Chief of
Bureau Terasaki regarding this matter. The Navy has also
sent a report.”

That would be an inquiry which would be rather pertinent
whether they wanted maps of the Panama Canal, wouldn't 1it,
Admiral?

Admiral Kimmel: I see nothing which indicates that
the Government of Jepan wanted maps of the Panama Canal.
That follows the pattern of Japanese espionage over meny

years,
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Mr. Murphy: You say if you saw the one about Pearl
Harbor, in the month of September and translated on October
10, about the bomb plot, that would have changed your
whole plan?

Admiral Kimmel: That is right.

Mr. Murphy: This is one in September also, looking
for maps of the Panama Canal, wmaps and charts.

Admiral Kimmel: Yes.

Mr. Murphy: Would that indicate a speclal interest
in the Panama Canal?

Admiral Kimmel: The difference I think 1s that in
the one case this was information which had been gathered
by thé local espionage units in the ordinary course of
their duties, and was being sent to Tokyo. I can see
mothing in this message, and any other messages that I
have had access to, where the Government 1n.Tokyo'yas
seeking and demanding this information at that particular
time.

Now, incidentally, I think this wessage might well
have been supplied to me as well as the others. I did
not mention it at the time.

Mr. Murphy: At any rate, Adwiral, as I understand you,
the distinction you make is it is significant 1f Tokyo

asked for it, but not significant 1f 1t Is supplied to
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Tokyo?

Admiral Kimmel: Significant that Tokyo asked for
it and related information on several occasions.

Mr. Murphy: Let me come again to the Panama Canal.

At page 36, from Panama to Tokyo. This is a message

dated October 2, 1941.

"Since the recent shift in militery aviation efforts
to the Pacific Area the " Panama Alr Depot?! located at
France Field was transferred to Curundu Helights (lnmed-
jately adjacent to Albrook Field).

"Rear Admiral SANDLER, Commander of the 15th Naval
District, since the extenslve activities on the Pacliflc

end of the Canal, made public on the 1st a statement to

T‘ the effect that because of the increase of neval supplies

a four-story varehouse built on pler 18 (1t will be
completed the middle of November), the ammunitlon unloading
pler (west of pler 18) conslsting of 32 buildings, and the
sxigting buildings in the neighborhood of the Balboa dry
dock would ail be taken over as warehouses. Furthermore,

the petroleum supply tanlr at Boca on the Pacific side

and at Mt. Hope (the railroad junction from which the line
hranches to Colon and Ft. Randolph) on the Atlantlic side
(recently it is belleved that these tanks have been

camouflaged) have been taken over.
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‘ h3 2 "There are intelligences at hand concerning the
‘ 3 construction of a food storage depot at Corozal which

4 would oantéin sufficient foodstuffs to supply the Canal

5 Zone for a six-month period, even though shipping routes

| | between this point and the United States are severed.”

8
7 | Would thet mean anything to you if you were at
| 8 | Washington and you had these series of messages about that
0 I partlcular area?
10 Admiral Kimmel: I think this is in the same category
| 11 | as the previous message.
i 12 Mr. Murphy: They are talking about camouflaging oll

13 tanks and the like, and giving certain vital military

2 .0 MOTOMIHEAW .JUAT & QRAW

14 || information to Tokyo there, are they not?

| 15 Admiral Kimmel: They are giving military information
16 | to Tokyo.
17 Mr. Murphy: Yes.
18 | Do you think that you should have had that message
o || @lso?
20 | Admiral Kimmel: I see no reason why it should not
21 have been supplied to me.

‘ 22 Mr. Murphy: You were awfully busy as it was without

23 reading hundreds of additional messages, were you not?
24 Admiral Kimmel: I had a sizable staff out there.

25 Mr. Murphy: All right.
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hi 2 Now, I refer you, Admiral, to page 122 of the same

exhibit 2, this being a message from Tokyo to Mexico,

4 from the. Tokyo Jap Forelgn Minister to Mexico, Koshi,

5 dated 23 June, 1941. No. 106.

& "Regarding the plans for procuring maps of the Panama
7, Canal‘and vicinity, please have car;er attache Kihara make
8 an officlal trip to Panama. (It might be well to have

o secretary Yoshimizu accompany him).

10 Have the maps taken out by plane, and then have|Sato,
11 the Naval Attache, bring them to Tokyo with him when he
12 || returns.

. 13 Furthermore, since the Panama Legation, in their

| #62* from Panapa to me, mentioned the question »of a trip

lv

l
15 || 8et in touch with them regarding date and time of arrival.

2 0O MOTOMWMIHEAW . JUA" a4 ORAAW

16 (American surveillance will unquestionably be vigilant.

17 || There are also some suspicions that they read some of our

18 I codes. Therefore, ve wish to exercise the utmost caution

19 | in accomplishing this mission. Also any telegrams exchanged
20 | between you and Panama should be very simple.*#*)"

21 V¥ould not that show an unusual interest on the part

22 : of Tokyo in the Panama Canal?

23 l Admiral Kimmel: That shows an interest, yes.

24 .Mr. Murphy: And would not that have been before the

25 | authorities in Washington when they were wondering where
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h5 2 the Japanese were going to strike, if they were going

. 5 to strike?
4 Admiral Kimmel: I presume it was before them.
5 Mr. Murphy: Don't you think that adds a chapter, at

3 least, to your impression about the bomb plot message,
T that that directed that the attack was going to happen
8 at Hawaiil?

o Adwiral Kimmel: I see nothing here requesting speci-

10 fic information of ships in the harbor, or thelr location

11 in the harbor, and that type of information is good just

12 so long as the ships remain where they are. This informa-

13 tion 18 information of more or less permanent installa-

132 || tions which will be good for a long time.

15 Mr. Murphy: The fact is, Admiral, however, that the

2 .0 ACTDMIMEBAW . JUAN 8 GQRAW

16 authorities in Washington., on deciding where the Japs

17 were going to strike, did have this before them, as well

18 as the bomb plot message?

19 Admiral Kimmel: Oh, yes, I presume they did.
| 20 | Mr. Murphy: I would like to now refer you, Admiral,
I 21 to page 125 of the same exhiblit. This 1s a wessage from
. 22 lI Vladivostok to Tokyo, dated July 3, 1941.
23 | "Report on recent naval activities in this area.
24 | "Since the beginning of the German-Soviet war the
25 i naval authorities here havé tightened up on watch and
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are engaged in naval preparations by enforcing various
exercises toc meet any eventuality. However, naval exer-
cises are limited to only one section of the force for
there are many ships which are undergoing repairs. Evident-

ly the preparations are intended for defense against

n

Japan.

1 am wondering, Admiral, if that kind of a message
had been sent by Japanese espionage from Hawali to Tokyo,
1f there would have been am attack on‘Hawaii? They say
there the Russlians are prepared to meet any eventuality.
They could not have sald that about Hawall, could they?
You were not prepared to meet any eventuality on Hawall,
wvere you?

Admiral Kiwmel: I think you are a better judge of
that, or the conmittee is a better judge of that, sir.

Mr. Mufphy: At any rate, you had nothing at all to
take care of an oncoming air raid by way of reconnalssance,
did you, or any radar working at the time, or any watchers
on the hills, at the observation posts, or any pursult

planes in the alr, or any ships out scouting to the north

| from which they came, you did not have that, did you?

- Admiral Klumel: The evidence answvers all of those

questions very conclusively.

Mr. Murphy: At any rate, there was & message from
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1

h7 2 Hawail to Tokyo saying that there was still a good chance | i

. 3 as I recall it, that there was no reconnaissance being wmade ‘

| 4 and still a good chance for a raid on Hawail. That was l
5 a message sent to Tokyo, wasn't 1t, before the attack?

6 Admiral Kimmel: Which was translated after the

e ___

e

8 Mr. Murphy: It was, at any rate, sent to them? f
0 | Admiral Kimmel: I think some aueh message was |
10 sent.

11 | Mr. Murphy: So that as to Hawall, they had a message

12 that there was still a good chance for an attack, but as

13 to Vladivostok they had a message that the Russlans were

14 | prepared to meet any eventuality, did they not?

- -
#“’-—mﬂ—‘——h%-——ﬂ.—- —

5 .0 MOTOMIHEAW . JUAYS & ORAW

15 || Admiral Kimmel: I did not read that.

16 | Mr. Murphy: Vell, it says -- let me read it to you
17 |---

18 Admiral Kimmel: --" by enforcing various exerclses

16 to meet any eventuality.”

20 | Mr. Murphy: Yes, "by enforcing various exerclses to

21 meet any e wentuality.”

22 Admiral XKimmel: I cannot read there anything except
l

23 exercises.

24 | Mr. Murphy: Well, we may differ on that, but at any

2s || rate it says there, "to meet any eventuality.
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Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

Admiral Kimmel: I only speak of the language here,
that i1s all.

Mr. Murphy: It says, "-- in naval preparations by
enforcing various exercises to meet any eventuality."

Of course, that way not mean what I think it does,
but if is English, and ve can both 1ntefpret 1t.

Now, Mr. Chalrman, I would like to refer to the fact

Adwiral Kimmel (interposing): Certainly in the
Hawallan area we had had exercises designed to meet any
eventuallty.

Mr. Murphy: You had exercises right along up to
Novewber 20, and after November 20 you had no more exercises,
did you?

Admiral Kimmel: Oh, yes.

Mr. Murphy: With the army. You did not have any
exercises after November 20, did you, with the army?

AAmiral Kimmel: I do not recall those details, but
we had exercises designed to weet any eventuality, up to
and including December 7th.

Mr. Murphy: The fact 1s that you had no exercises
wvith the Army after November 20, did you, of 1941°?

Admiral Kimwel: I do not kmow. You have some records

on that which I presume are correct.
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Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

Mr. Murphy: A1l I know is what was put in the record.

Admiral Kimmel: You are talking now about an air
raid drill. That is by no means the only exercise to meet
eventualitles.

Mr. Murphy: It was a very important one, w asn't n &y g
Admiral, reconnalssance?

Adwiral XKimmel: Yes, it was important, and we held
the drills regularly and as completely as possible.

Mr. Murphy: Now, then, Admiral, I direct your atten-
tion to page 6491 of the record. '

Admiral Kimmel: Page what?
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| Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

Mr. Murphy: I am just putting this in the record. I am
referring to page 6491 of the printed record at which refer-
ence is made to page 38 of Exhibit 2.

Admirael Kimmel: Page 38?

I'dr. Murphy: Yes. That is another message from Panama
to Tokyo, dated October 6, 1941:

"The result of my investigations, as I reported in
my secret letter #142, are as follows:

"y. The airplane bases which the United States is con-

structing are located at lLa Chorrera in Panama province,

(please refer to part 4 of my #149) Chitre in Herrera province,

Monsabo in Los Santos province and at Remidlos and Las Ra-Hasu

in Chiriquil province.

"2, The Panamanian airports already constructed which
will be converted into military establishments are the ones
at David in Chiriquil province and Paidonya outside the limits
of Panama City. |

"3, Airports vhich have been surveyed but because of
the poor condition of the terrain have not been conutruoteq,
are the airports at Guarare in Los Santos’ province and at
eight other projected points.”

Does that also show &an ﬁdditional interest on the part

of Tokyo in the defenses of Pansma?

Admirel Kirmel: They vere elweys interested In the
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| Witness Kimmel Questiens by: Mr. Murphy
|
|
2 defenses of Panama.
. 3 | Mr. Murphy: Now I would like also to refer to page 39
b 4 of the same exhibit, from Panama tq Tokyo, dated October 18,
s || 1941, where the statement is made:
6 "In order to find out the plans of the Canal command,
¢ ¢ 1 inspected the militaery establishment at the Pacific end on
8 the 10th."
0 And agein:
10 "T found that construction is going on at a rapid rate
; 11 and the whole area is being covered with fortifications.”
g 12 Admiral Kimmel: I have lost you, sir.
t. ; 13 Mr. Murphy: I will read the whole thing. I have been
% 14 reading only the high lights.
% 15 Admiral Kimmel: What is that?
’ 16 || Mr. Murphy: I will read the whole thing:
17 "Ship movements from the 1l4th to the 18th:
18 || "Moving toward the Pacific: 4 American, 1 British
19 freighters; 2 American tankers. |
20 || "Moving toward the Atlantic: 4 American, 2 British, 1
21 Dutch freighters; 1 American tanker, 1 American passenger
. 22 J steamer. Recently ships have been going through the canal |

23 l at night.
24 "In order to find out the plans of the Canal command,

25 I inspected the military establishment at the Pacific end
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Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

on the 10th. (Naturally they do not allow us to inspect

the forts.) I found that construction is going on at a rapid
rate and the whole area is being covered with fortifications.
Specifically, af Albrook Field, 3 large hangars, storehouses
for airplane parts, underground tanks, and 3 barracks to
accommodate 200 men each.

"At Corozal, 4 two-hundred-men barracks, 55 two-family
officer’s quarters and & 500-patient hospital are nearing
completion.”

That again would show an active interest of Tokyo in
the Panama Canal area, would it not?

Admiral Kimmel: It shows an interest, yes.

Mr. Murphy: Now, then, I direct your attention to an
entry on page 40, from the Panama Canal, or from Panama to
Tokyo, dated October 18, 1941, and you will find in that
particular maéaage, Admirel, without my resding it, a refer-
ence to gun emplacements at Panama.

Admiral Kimmel: A reference to what kind of place?

Mr. Murphy: Gun emplacementis.

Admiral Kimmel: I presume so. I haven'’t read 1it.

Mr. Murphy: RNow I direct your attention to page 51.
That perticular message, while it is dated November 22,

1041, it is translated December 25, 1941. Of course that

- ves before the Japs but not before Washington, but I think
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Witness Kimmel Queetions by: Mr. Murphy

| 1% shows the course of conduct of the Japanese.
| You will find the following:

"Phe United States Government is going on the assumption
that the attack on the Canal will be made from both air and
sea."

Do you see that, Admiral?

Admiral Kimnmel: Yes, 1 see it.

Mr. Murphy: I would like to direct your attentlon to
| page 52, a message from Panama to Tokyo, dated November 22,
1041

"Phe anti-air defenses (?) on lock #1, which is now

being used, are being improved. (Of course, there are

| anti-air defenses (?) at lock #3.) The naval defense area,

patrolled against possible lightning attacks, extends in

the north from Saline Cruz on the Tehuantepec Isthmus to

Monepene (on ?) the Gulf of Fonseca. The southern limits
|
. extend to the air base on the Galapagos Islands.”

That would seem to divide up Panama a bit, wouldn’t 1it,

| as to air defenses, ¢ 1d a8 to what they have in each section?

Admiral Kimmel: The message speaks for itself there.
Mr. Murphy: We 1, Admiral, they talk avbout anti-aircraft
defenses on lock 1, «nd again on lock 3, and then talk about

the naval defanse a ea, don't they?

l Admiral Kimme] That 1is right.
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& Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

Mr. Murphy: Now, Mr. Chairman, on page 6493 of the
record, in order that the committee, or whoever desires to
read in the record the messages which are elong the lines
which I have referred at the Panama Canal, covering Alaska,
covering the Fhilippines and the other areas, are referred
to by me by page numbers.

The stenographer has copied into the record all of
the entries referred to by the distinguished Senator from
Michigan, but he has not copied into the record the refer-
ences which I have give:l:x, but only shows the page numbers.

T ask that at this point in the record the entriles
on the pages referred to on page 6493 be spread in the record.

The Chairman: Without objection it will be so ordered.

(The matter referred to is as follows:)
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Witness Kimmel

From: Manila

208 " Tokyo
August 20, 1941
#532

Re your Circular #1793%.

I am reporting to you below information which I have
been able to get, though it wmay be somewhat incoherent.

l. There are many tall buildings in the city, to
the ipper stories of which admittance 1s forbidden. 1t
is thought, therefore, that anti-aircraft guns have been
plaoed' in them. 1t is fairly certain that guns have been
placed on the Great Eastern Hotel (some have actually
seen ten disguised mwachine guns on the top of it), the
(hitchcock?) Avenue Hotel (this is the former Marco Polo

Hotel), and on the Insular Life and the Trading Commerce.

| Besides these, I presume guns have been placed on top of

the Capitol, the Municipal Bullding, the post office, etc.

(I believe that the army and the navy both have in their

possession a map glving the locations of the tall buildings

in the city).

2. A person has seen during the evenings in the latter

part of July, 3 anti-aircraft guns being transported to

Cawp Murphy.

- Not ilable.
T e 7 3 Trans. 8/26/41 (6)
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Witness Kimmel

From: Manila (Nihro)
To: Tokyo
September 22, 1041
#623
Re my message #6182,
- The Phoenix left port the morning of the 22nd.

a - See S.I.S. #227T72
ARMY 22771 Trans. 9/27/41 (6)
From: Davao (Kihara)
To: Tokyo
September 26, 1941 |
#135 .,

Upon my arrival to take up my post here, I heard the |
following report concerning Zamboanga®:

Since last August American destroyer tenders, destroyer
and submarines enter that port from the South Seas every
Saturday. After they have lain at anchoe for one or two
days they leave again for the South. In summing up the
statements of members of the crews of these boats, 1t
appears that these warships ply the waters from Joldb to

d

Tawvao® and Tarakan® on the island of Borneo.

| 2 - A city on the island of Mindanao.

b - Name of the island connecting the weln Philippine group,
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Witness Kimmel
to Borneo.
¢ - Town in British North Borneo.
d - In Netherlands Borneo.

ARMY 24468 Trans. 11/7/41 (6)

October 2, 1941
#62

Re your #105>.

Please wire me the location and movements of
fishermen and ---- since your last report.
a - Not avallable .
ARMY 25697 Trans. 12-4-41 (6)
From: Tokyo (Toyoda)
To: Manila
October 4, 1041
#318

I want you to make a reconnaissance of the new defense

works along the east, west and southern coasts of the Island
of Luzon, reporting on thelr progress, strength, etc. Also
please investigate anything else which may seem of interest.

ARMY 23207 Trans. 10/8/41 (6)
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Vitness Kimmel

From: Manila (Nihro).
To: Tokyo
1 November 1041

(RE your #318)

Strict guard is being mwaintained hence
the gathering of information is extremely difficult. Ve
are making secret investigations but I will wire you the
following newspaper and foreign office reports for the
present.

1. The incorporation of the Philippine Army into the

Far Eastern Army is progressing slowly but surely and it
is reported that by the end of the year the incorporation
of 120,000 will be completed. Additions to the barracks at
the various camps are being rushed to completion. It seems
that particular emphasis is being placed on the concentra-
tion of military strength.

Localities are as follows:

Kabanatuan, San Marcelino - - - - = - -
------- (several groups missing).

Furthermore there is to be a great increase
in the number of soldiers stationed in the vicinity Lingayen
during the month of Novewber. Army maneuvers are to be

carried out during the widdle of the month. This may be

a tewmporary measure.
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Witness Ximmel

2. In the vicinity of Mariveles more
than 3000 vorkmen are being used to rush the vork on the
varlous projects. However, there are not more than 300
infantry and cavalry troops stationed there.

On the 27th, what I estimated to be between
2000 and 3000 infantry troops left Mamila by bus headed
north. Thelr destination wmay have been ths above place.,
It is being investigated at present. It eppears that three
alrports are being bullt there and the doclcs are beling
enlarged.

In the Batean area the surveillance is
particularly strict and it is said that even the entry of
Filipinos is prohibited.

3. Work is being rushcdvon the road be-
twveen Dingalan and RAARU (Laur ?) and by the middle of
October there were less than two kllometer: that had not
been completed aﬁd this will be finished in the near futurae.
The road between Infante and Manila is being wldened to
5 wmeters. Work is belng carried on day and nigh®t and the
progress is amazing;

4. In Iba there are 30 or 40 fighter
pPlanes, 20 or 30 light bombers and several acore of altitude
planes (?) it is said.

Detlells by Mail.
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Witness Kimmel

| *JD-1: 5681. "I want you to make a reconnaissance of the

nev defense wvorks along the east, west and southern coasts
of the 1sland of Luzon, reporting their progress, strength,
etc. Also please investigate anything else which may seem
of interest."

(SIS #23207)
JD-1: (H) Navy Trans. 11-4-41(S-TT)

From: Manila (Hihro)
To: Tokyo

November 4, 10%

#726

PISU, HON, BERU D-8, = and M-3 left on the after-
noon of the 3rd, desfination unkn™wQl - = = = = = = « - -
and D-1 are pew in Haku (Brazil ?)
ARMY 24641 Trans. 11/13/41°X6)

S S B B 2 e o e i

From: Manila (Nihro)
to: Tokyo
November 4, 1041
w17
Intelligence.

1., Since about a month ago little by little brown
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Witness Kimmel

soldiers have been arriving at the Stotsenburg Barracks.
The number at present is about two or three thousand. In
view of the fact that these soldlers speak Spanish, they
mway be "Iko?s." I understand that they are not very
friendly with Auwerican soldiers. We are nov secretly
investigating where they have come from.

2. Taralao ™, Recéntly the Miguel Alr Fleld
has been extended to forma rectangle about 1,000 meters
long.

3. All the wooden bridges on the national highway
between Taralao and Lingayeﬁb have bsen replaced Qith
concrete bridges.

k. At the foot of & hill situated to the north
of Teraiao (the hill overlooks the Lingeyen Gulf! ahout
200 barracks have been constructed. I understand that new
barracks are being built at Ste Ignatia.

5. From what 1 hear the American soldieré
stationed at Stotsenburg waintalned an arrozant attitude
toward the Filipinos and, since there have been twc or
three ceses of assault on Filipinas, the Fiil'pincs are

furious.

| & - Tarallo, Camarines Province.

b - Pangasinan Province, Luzon, Philippines Islands on

Lingayen Gulf.
ARMY 24626 Trans. 11/12/41 (6)

T - = e e i
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Witness Kimmel
From: Tokyo
To: Manila

5 November 1941

#355
For Secretary Yuki.
The Naval General Staff has requested that
investigation be made on the following items, FPlease
arrange as you think best for the same:
These ltems in regerd to each port of csall:
(1) Conditions at air ports on lend.
(2) Types of planes at each, and number of

planes. {
(3) Warships; also wmachinery belonging to

land forces. ) ;

(4) State of progress being wade on all

equipment and establishwents. |
JD-1: 624 ~ (F) Mavy Trens. 11-13-41(6-AR) ]
24696

From: Menilas (Nihro)
To: Tokyo
November 12, 1941
#7754

According %o & report handed on to me by a Japenese
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° vho has lived in the Province of Ilocos Norte for some

3 fourteen or fifteen years, the following hos Deen ascer-

3 l t&inﬁd o

8 1. At the present time there ares approximately #00
) Philippine soldiers and seven or elght officers stationed

7 in Laocag®. 1t 1is being rumored, howesver, that the Philip-

a pine troops will be increased to approximately 1,700.

0 : At the present tlwe they are constructing edditional bar-
10 | raéks.’

T 2. There seeus to be no indication that they plan

12 the expansion of the present civil alrport in Lacag (length

2,200 wetres; width, 850 metres) nor are they stationing

1+ || sny wilitery planes at that field. Aside frcm a recon-

O MAOTRVIMNPAW JUAS £ OAAW

i5 | neissance flight nightly (one plane) over the socestal area

ﬁ
-

10 l in the vicinity of the c¢ity, no extensive activity is in

17 || progress.

18 il 3. Though it 1s said that ClaveriaP and Burgoab

19 x ure being equipped with —emee =ee-- , the detalls are unknown.
20 || (I am continuing my private investigations in this connec-

a1 tion.)

22 a - Seaport in the Province of Ilocos Norte on the Island

33 of Inegon, P. I,

24 ||-b - Towns on the northern shore of the Island of Luzon, P.I.

238 || ARMY 25064 Trans. 11/21/41 (6)
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t'1tness Kimmel

From: Manila (Nihro)
To: Tokyo
November 12, 1041
#1755

A report given me by a Japanese who resides in Camarines
Norte®? is as follows:

l. In that area at the present time there does not
seem to be many troops stationed. Only about 60 members
of the Philippine Patrol organization, with headquarters
1n.Daetb, are located in that area. Every day five or
slx of these patrolmen are dispatched aala relief unit to
Paracale® and Jose Panganiband.

2. The Civil Alrport at Paracele 1s not being used
at the present time. Insofar as the wilitary air field at
Daet 1s concerned, though one or two wmilitery planes landed
there during February of this year, from thet time to this
there has not been a single military plane alight on this
fleld. As this field is located right on the beach,
ahould it be necessary it is sald that naval plamges could
land in the shlpping lane just off the beach as well.

3. On the point of land, Sen Muricio®, north of
~+08e Panganiben 1t is rumored that they are equipping ~----
vith «=w-- » but this has not been verified. (I amw con-

ftinuing my secret investigations,)
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Witness Kimmel

. Twelve or thirteen coastal reconnalssance planes
we™e Seen to have flown over the area within a perlod of
three days. Toward the latter part of last year 13

Amsrican frelghters are said to have entered the port

of Panganiban. Since then, almost on the esverage of once
% veek; American freighters sall from Batganaaf to
Hondaguab.
ARMY 25162
From: Tokyo
To: Manila
15 November 1041
#3068

Strictly confidential.

Re your #746%

Please ascertaln by what route the large
Yombers went to the Philippines, and also please make 1n-
vestigations again as to thelr number.
(SIS #24850)

#JD-1: 6545. Reports 32 B-19 bombers in the Philippines.

JD-1: 6753 25236 (H) Navy Trans. 11-24-41 (AR)
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VWitness Kimmel

From: Manila (Nihro)
To: Tokyo
15 November 1041
#767

1. It has been ascertained that the ship
of my #75T7*, paragraph 2, was a British transport, the
AWATEA which entered port at the same time under convoy,
(12000 or 13000 tons, 700 or 800 soldiers on board).
Both ships salled again on the e vening of the 1lith,
destination unknown.

2. On the afternoon of the 1l4th, 4 des-

troyers, 11 submarines, 1 minelayer, entered port.

3. Ships in port on the 15th:

A Manila:

MADDO

Portland

BUKKU

BERU

BERU*#*

HON

WOHOTOSU
8 destroyers
20 submarines

1 minelayer

| 25237
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Witness Kimmel

b. Cavite:
TON
PASU
SIS #24780
# JD-1: 6503. Re movements of U. S. Naval and British
Kaval craft in Manila area.
*#BERU repeated.

JD-1: 6754 25237 (H) Navy Trans. 11-25-41 (AR)

. - - - - =] — — - = - - -— - —— - S T — - - — b — . - L = -—

To: Tokyo
15 November 1041
#767

We are retransmitting our machine telegram
of the 14th with indicator 97720 because of & mistake on
the plug board, as follows:

The following is from a report of a
Japanese resident of Cebu.

1. At present there are about 300 American
snd 2500 Filipino soldiers stationed there. (There are
four barracks each with a capecity of about 500 or 600
soldiers.

2. The airport has an area of about 196

acres but is belng enlarged (by use of convict labor).
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hls 2 :.About 12 planes (of medium size) used by the Philippine

. 3 i Amy, have been transported to Java by air, and 12 or 13
s | fmerican Army planes (monplanes - whether they were scout
5 q planes or pursuit planes was not clear), are now stationed

8 | there. In addition to these there is one large bomber in

7 the hangar (double type, capaclty 40 plenes.)

8 3. The headquarters of the former patrol
0 l force are being used as the commisariat storehouse and all
10 sorts of provislons are belng stored there.
E 11 4, On the 22nd of September, about 20
E 12 American warships anchored on the northwest coast of the
. : 13 Sulu Archipelago. Around the middle of October two des-
% 14 troyers and one cruiser entered Cebu harbor and early thils
E 15 nonth, one o0il supply ship of the 20,000 ton class, and a
; 16 camouflaged crulser of the 10,000 ton class, entered
17 port and anchored for two or three days. It has been
18 '; recognized that occaslorally two or three Awmerican ships
19 ‘ anchor around the south of Mactan, Bacol, and Panglao.

20 5. There is an open drydock at MAKUGAA

21 {operated by Chinese) capable of handling ships up to

22 10,000 tons.

23 JD-1: 6587 24933 (H) Navy Trans, 11-18-41 (S-TT)

24

es
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sitness Kimmel

About 12 planes (of wmedium sigze) used by the Philippine

Army, have been transported to.Java by ailr, and 12 or 13
imerican Army planes (monplanes - whether they were scout
planes or pursuit planes was not clear), are now stationed
there. In addition to these there is one large bouwber in
the hangar (double type, capaclty 40 planes.)

3. The headquarters of the former patrol
force are being used as the commisariat storehouse and all
3orts of provislons are belng stored there.

4, On the 22nd of September, about 20
American warships anchored on the northwest coast of the
Sulu Archipelago. Around the middle of October two des-
troyers and one cruiser entered Cebu harbor and early thils
month, one o0il supply ship of the 20,000 ton class, and a
camouflaged crulser of the 10,000 ton class, entered
port and anchored for two or three days. It has been
recognized that occasiorally two or three Awerican ships
anchor around the south of Mactan, Bacol, and Panglao.

5. There 1s an open drydock at MAKUGAA
{operated by Chinese) capable of handling ships up to
10,000 tons.

JD-1: 6587 24933 (H) Navy Trans. 11-18-41 (S-TT)
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From: Manila (Nihro)
To: Tokyo
November 22, 1941

#785
1. A camouflaged British cruiser (guessed to be 4 or

5 thousand tons; having 8 guns; name unknown) entered port on

the morning of the 21st and anchored at Pier #7, salling at 5
in the afternoon, destination unknown.
On the 21st an American transport (rumored to be the
President Harrison) entered port and took on soldiers (number
unknown) and material.
2. Boats anchored in port on the 22nd were:
Manila -- Portland (entered the port on the

21st); Marblehead; Black Hawk; Isabel; Heron; Wohotosu™; ©One

mine layer; 9 destroyers; 20 submarines.
Cavite -- Houston (?); Canopus.

a - Kana spelling.

ARMY 25471 Trans. 11/29/41 (6)

To: - Tokyo
November 24, 1941

#789
i 3 Putting together various reports, it appears that

a large amount of military stores was removed from the "port

e RS e PRy e —a
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7534
area” during the "black-out" on the night of the 2lst. Forty
! or fifty civilian buses (carrying the "mark" of the Manila
| Electric Company) were seen in the Rizal Province district.
Investigations are being made to find out if these were loaded

with troops.

- ol At about two ofclock in the afternoon of the

| 22nd, 60 light tanks (carrying one gun two _ ) gnd 20

| ammunition trucks were seen leaving (Quezon Bridge ?). These

ﬂ light tanks and ammunition trucks were seen on the 2lst grouped
| near the headquarters of the "port area" military police. It

ii 18 conjectured that (troops ?) arrived on military boats

recently entering the harbor. An English language "bulletin"

of the 24th stated that a large number of light tanks end
| ammunltion trucks had left at four and six o'clock on the
afternoon of the 22nd in trensit for Meycuevan in Bulacan

Province and San Fernendo in FPampangae Province. I believe that

these had been landed sometime around the 21st. The final desti-

t nation of these tanks and trucks 1s now being investigated.

i 3. At present 1t is seen that there are two or
| three hundred American army trucks near the "port area" which

| have been imported at short intervals, creeting a hurried atmos-

| phere. Also, troeps have newly arrived at (certain pleces in %)

ments. Feeling eamong the people in general hes become tense.

ARMY 25530 Trans. 12/1/41 (6)

. . - _
. ———— I e L —— T —— —__—“

the hills within the city. They are evidently American reinforce. |
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From: Menila (Nihro).

' To : Tokyo

26 November 1941

#790

L On the 23rd a camouflaged
submarine tender, the Holland* (5 or 6 thousand tons, apparently

a camouflaged Dutch vessel), entered port.

- On the 24th, 5 submarines

| left port, destination unknown.

o On the 25th, 7 destroyers
left port, destination unknown.
*Probably the U.S.S. HOLI AND of 8000 tons).
JD-1: 7035 25708 (§) Navy Trens. 12-4-41 (6-AR)
From: Msnila (Nihro).
/it o Tokyo

27 November 1941

| #797

The Portland, BURKU*, 2
destroyers, 10 submarines, left port on the 26th (7).

Destination unknown.

*Probably Black Hawk

JD-1: 7082 25782 (H) Navy. Trans. 12-5-41 (6-AR)
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From:

To:

#799

flight of six and another of three planes) in high-level
scouting patrols over the city of Manile from four ofclock in
the morning. In addition, three other planes fly over the

city independently. Though in the morning and evening the

Manila (Nihro)

Tokyo
November 28, 1941

Recently they have utilized a group of nine planes (one

weather is clear and windless, squalls come once & day;

ARMY

25764

Trans. 12/5/41 (6)
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D37
Witness Kimmel Questlions by: Mr. Murphy

Mr. Murphy: Admiral, was it not your feeling while
you vere Commander in Chilef of the Fleet, that you had an
attack force mission to perform and that you should not be

ctliged to participate in the defense of the Hawaiian

T TR~ o e T . e, T B W

Isknc3 as such; I wean the base itself?

“- 8 l- e

Admiral Klmmel: I felt, and I believe a&ll the Navy

felt, that the real mission of the Pacific Flieet was

1 - el

offensive, and I think that nothing has ever occurred to }
change that conviction in the winds of any responsible F
Favel officers.

Mr. Murphy: At any rate, I would like to refer your
ettentlon to a ietter which you wrote, and in which you
objected to having the combined houses for the Army and
Navy.

By the way, there was a proposition, was there not,
“hat the Army and Navy Commanders, the C ommanding General
and Commander in Chief of the Fleet at Hawail be housed
together In the same building? Thet was wade prior to
December 7, was 1t not?

Admiral Kimmel: My recollection of that 1s that that
referred to an iInformation center.

Mr. Murphy: No, I think you will find it is beyond
that.

Mr. Masten: NMr. Murphy, that is Exhibit 123.
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7538

Mr. Murphy: Will you get that exhibit for the Admiral

Please?
(The document was handed to Admiral Kimmel.)
Mr. Murpby: Do you have Exhibit 123 before you?
HAdmiral Kimmel: Yes, I have Exhibit 123.

Mr. Murphy: I direct your attention to the second
p2ge of that exhlbit, being a letter from the Commandant
Fourteenth Naval District, for the Chief of Naval Opera-
tions.

Admiral Kimmel: Walt a wminute. Will you say that
again?

Mr. Murphy: I direct your attention to the second
page of the exhibit, a letter dated November 3, 1041.

Admiral Kimmel: Yes.

e T —
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Hook | Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy
ALS-1 b
'
2 Mr. Murphy: From the Commendant, Fourteenth Naval
. 3 District, to the Chief of Naval Operations, by way of the
2+ || Commander in Chief, U. S. Pacific Fleet.
5 Adniral Kimmel: Yes.
6 | Mr. Murphy: Paregraph 1 says:
7 1Ty 1s recommended that no steps be talken at the present

8 time to concentrate the Army and Navy in a common building
r i
‘ o || as proposed in reference (a).,"”
! L0 That was a plan to combine how mch of the Army and

i1 1 Naw’ Ad.mj.ral?

b S Admiral Kimmel: My recollection of all this is that

&

4 ! that was a common informetion center. Under date of the
4 || 15th of October, 1941, you will see a dispatch. He 8says:

15 "Your dispatch 140400 to BUDOCKSX request consideration

D 0O "NOLONIHSYM ""INved ¥ QMW

16 || be given to construction of combined operating center suffi-
| .7 | clent in size and facilities to accommodate in time of emergency

I8 staffs of all essential operating activities of both Army

19 and Navy in Hawaii such as CINCPAC COMFOURTLEN COMI'RAIN

20 COMSUBFOR COMPATWING and parallel ectivities of Army. CRO

21 considers contemplation of Army and Navy activities in one

(' 22 building of proper construction constitutes great advantage
23 for emergency operations. Comment with recormmendations

24 | including location and estimate of cost requested.”

25 || Mr. Murphy: Was not that to combine all of you in one

= | — -
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Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

building?
Admiral Kimmel: It 1is a combined operating center.
Mr. Murphy: It aaya,‘"operating activities ### of
CINCPAC COMFOURTEEN". Would not that put you and Admirel
Bloch together in the same bullding?

Admiral Kimmel:; If that had been carried out, yet.

That is what it says.

Mr. Murphy: I say that is the recommendation, is it not?
Admirel Kimmel: It would not necessarily put me and
Admirel Bloch in the same building. It would put th¢ operating
staffs necessary for the Army and Navy together in /1@ building.
Mr. Murphy: In the November 3rd letter Admirs.. Bloch

88yS :

"I do not believe that the Commander in Chie!' or the
Fleet operations would be benefitted by being in 4 cnmmon
office building with the Commanding General and the Commandant,
Fourteenth Naval District.”

That was his version of it there, wasnit it, ai the
bottom of the page, in paragraph 5, about the fifth line up
from the bottom?

Admiral Kimmel: What is that?

Mr. Murphy: Referring to the letter of November 3, 1041,
paragraph 5, the fifth from the last line.

Admiral Kimmel: Yes. What about 1t?
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1
9 Mr. Murphy: It says there, "I do not belleve that the

1
. Commander in Chief or the Fleet operations would be benefitted

* 3
@ |
4 by being in a common office building with the Commanding
5 General and the Commandant, Fourteenth Naval District.”
a So that his impression apparently was that they were

; I discussing putting all three of you 1in the same bullding,

g || 1sn?t that right?

0 |l Admiral Kimmel: Yes, they were discussing that.
10 Mr. Murphy: Yes.
i1 Admiral Kimmel: The operating agenciles.

I might shorten up your work here 1f you want to, however.

-
:
e ; 13 | Mr. Mgrphy: All right. %You mean by saying it was®
% |4 ! adopted after December T?
E 15 Admiral Kimmel: It was adopted?
| n 16 |! Mr. Murphy: Yes, wasn't it, after December T7?
i 17 i Admirel Kimmel: Not in that form, no. I do not know
| s | what was done after December 7 definitely, because I have
| 10 10t been out there since, and I haven®t talked 1t over with
i 30 people, but my general feeling at the time, and &as I have
1 21 expressed it in here, I think I have exprescged 1t in some
' 22 i of these letters -- I have not had a chance to read them
21 recently -- but the Fleet Commander should not be concerned
24 j vith the immediate operation of the Hawaiian Coasstal Frontier.
2s | You had e Naval Admiral and an Army Cereral, and & Fleel




(10)

D G "NOLONIHSYM ""INYd 9 Oy

(#4]

U

10

17

18

19

2l

ee

23

24

25

TRUE
Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

Commander in my opinion should have been free to do other
things besides concern himself with the details of the defense
of Hawail.

Mr. Murphy: That is exactly what I am coming to. 1In
other words, that was ‘your feeling on December 7, and prior
thereto, and in your letter of November 3rd, the first en-
dorsement dated November 3rd on page 2 in that exhibit, under
paragraph(f) I mean paragraph 3, subparaegraph (f).

"In objecting to a combined operating center for the
Army and Navy", you say --

Admiral Kimmel: Wait a minute.

Mr. Murphy: Excuse me. That is paragraph 3(f).

Admiral Kimmel: 7Yes.

Mr. Murphy: You say there, "In objecting”, and so forth,
paragraph 3. Tha;n you say, "On the other hand, there are
manifest disadvantages among which are the building," and

then I go down to (f), "It would have at least a psychologiocal

tendency to divert Fleet units to defensive tasks."

Admiral Kimmel: That is right.

Mr. Murphy: In other words, you did not feel that the

| planes of the Fleet should be used for the purpose of defend-

ing that base, did you? You felt that Admiral Bloch should
have his own planes and the Army should have thelr planes,

that absolutely and primarily it was an Army obligation and
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5 that you should be left to go' on with your preparation to f

fight, because that is what you thought you were out there

4 || for, isnit that right?
5 | Admiral Kimmel: Yes, but I made plans to utilize |
G every facility, every naval facility that heppened to be in

7 || Pearl Harbor in the defense of Pearl Harbor, and I think that
8 the plans that I made show that most conclusively.

0 Mr. Murphy: You did object to Washington to the fact

10 that you had to do that, did you not?

1 Admiral Kimmel: Certainly I objected, and I objected |
12 because I wanted to have those planes free for other things, |
13 || and I knew that even with a1l the planes and everything we i
14 had that we were forced to make a choice as to what we could

15 and should do.

3 Q 'NOLONIKMSYM "INvd © CHY M

16 Mr. Murphy: You complained to Admiral Stark and Admiral
17 Stark, in effect, kind of agreed with you but said, "There
18 18 no choice. Ve have to do it," did he not?
19 Admiral Kimmel: That is right.
20 Mr. Murphy: That was an old problem, because it existed
2 back in 1940 with Admiral Richardson, did it not?

| ‘ 22 Admiral Kimmel: Yes, it existed always.

: Za Mr. Murphy: I would 1like to read into the record from

23 || & letter dated November 28, 1940, a letter to Admiral Stark

oK from Aamirel Ricrﬂm‘son. I would like to refer to the second
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2 paragraph, Admiral, which reads as follows:

"With regard to the first of these matters, I will teke

4 this up with Bloch on my arrival back in Hawveii. This fight

8 on the problem does not give me a great deal of concern and 1
s | I think it can easily be provided for. I think torpedo nets 1
7 within the harbor are neither necessary nor practicable. The |
8 area is too restricted and ships at present ars not moored E
3 within torpedo range 6f the entrance." f
10 In that connection I would like to direct your attention,
g 11 Admiral, to thé discussion of the torpedo nete at Hawail.
| 'E 12 Mr. Mesten: That is Exhibit 116, Mr. Murphy.
‘ 3 13 Mr. Murphy: Exhibit No. 116. Do you have your copy
% 14 of 1t?
o
; 13 Admiral Kimmel: Yes.
n 16 Mr. Murphy: Admiral, there was a letter in February
17 that gave you the impression that there was no danger of a
18 || torpedo attack at Pearl Harbor. Do you recall that?
19 Admiral Kimmel: Gave me definite data, which was con-
i 20 | clusive, that there was no danger of torpedo attack in Hawall
2l or in Pearl Harbor.
' | ez | Mr. Morphy: Right. By the way, there wes reference

23 made, when counsel was questioning you, to Whitehead torpedoes
24 that were purchased by the Japs. Is it not a fact that

25 || the Japanese had perfected those torpedces in 1931 for the
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Questions by: Mr. Murphy
gpecific purpose of being used in an attack on Pearl Harbor?
of course we did not know about that.

Admiral Kimmel;: Of course I did not know about that,
but if that be true, this is the first time I ever heard it.

Mr. Murphy: Well, it is my impression, and only an ime-
pression, that in the record a statement is made that the
Japanese perfected this torpedo for use against Pearl Harbor

in 1931. Of course the Nevy did not know about it, and I

' am not criticising the Navy.

Admiral Kimmel: No.

Mr. Murphy: But I am putting 1t in the record.

Admiral Kimmel: I think you are a little bit in error.

Mr. Murphy: All right.

Admiral Kimmel: My understanding, although I do not
know, is that they took some Whitehead torpsdoes that were
manufactured in 1931 and shortly before Peerl Harbor they
succeeded in so altering them as to make them sultable for
use in the waters of Pearl Harbor. .

Mr. Murphy: It may be so.

Admiral Kimmel: I think that is the correct statement.

Mr. Murphy: I am glad to have you say that. My only
reason for going into it, Admirel, vas I was wondering if the

Japs vere plotting an attack on Pearl Harbor in 1931. Some

. people in this country would have us believe that they started
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| Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

to prepare on November 26, 1941.

1 am referring, Admiral, to this group of letters in
Exhibit 116 , and you have already covered the letter written
in February that led you to believe that there was absolutely
no danger from torpedoes.

This reference has been made to the letter in June. Do
Fou remembor that?

Admiral Kimmel: That is right.

Mr. Murphy: The letter of June 13.

Admiral Kimmel: That is right.

Mr. Murphy: Where they discussed Taranto. Now both
the opinion of Admiral King and a great many opinions are
to the effect that the idea was then abandoned.

I now direct your attention to the letter of Septemﬁer
16, 1941.

Admiral Kimmel: Wait a minute. It appears I haven't
got that letter.

Mr. Murphy: You say you do not have the letter?

Mr. Masten: 1Is it in the same exhibit?

Mr. Murphy: Yes.

Mr. Masten: What is the date of 1t?

Mr. Murphy: September 16, 1941, a letter from Admirel

Ingersoll.
Mr. Masten: I think you will have to read from the one
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Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy

you have.

Mr. Murphy: Under date of September 16, Admiral.

Admiral Kimmel: Yes.

Mr. Murphy: A letter was written from Admiral Ingersoll,
Acting Chief of Naval Operations, to the Bureau of Ordnance,
and in paragraph 1 the following may be found:

"It i1s suggested that in order that progress may be made
in solving some of the problems which confront us, that a
small group of officers, engineers and draftsmen be assigned
#xclusively to planning improvements in net and boom designs
and to development and experimental work."

Then again in paragraph 2:

"In references (a) and (b) the Chief of Naval Operations
indicated the desirability of undertaking some research and
development work. Among other suggestions, the need for a
lighter anti-torpedo net was stressed, which can be laid and
removed in harbors in a short time for temporary use, and
Which will give good if not perfect protection from torpedoes
fired from planes."

At any rate, that indicates that the Chief of Naval
Operations in September 1041 was trying to get a net that
could be used, isntt that right?

Admiral Kimmel: Which could be what?

Mr. Murphy: Which could be used if they had perfected
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% 2 | one?
| . 3 | Admiral Kimmel: Oh, yes. I knew nothing of this
4 || letter. I never saw it until recently. E
{12) 5 | Mr. Murphy: Do you also find, Admiral, a letter in

G Ogtober following this?
7 Admiral Kimmel: I presume 80.
8 Mr. Murphy: I wonder if you would be kind enough to

0 vead the October letter? It is lost in my exhibit. It 1is

10 a short letter.
| (The document was handed to Mr. Murphy.)

12 Mr. Murphy: I find a letter dated October 3, 1941,

- o — o

13 from the Chief of Naval Operations to the Chief of Bureau

14 of Ordnance, and paragraph 2 reads as follows: |

15 "Attention is invited to paragraph 3 of the enclosure.

2 0O 'NOLDNIRSYM Nvd ¥ QHYM

16 The Chief of Naval Operations consliders it urgent to develop

17 an anti-torpedo net which can be made up, towed to a desired

18 location, and quickly laid. The use of pontoons, as suggested,

19 does not appear to solve this question; a reduction in the

20 number of moorings, at present necessary for the standard

Il
|
|

21 net, would seem to be required.”

) 22 | You did not knov about that letter either, Admiral, did you?
23 | Admirel Kimmel: No, I did not know about it.

larry 24 | !

follows




1acharity (1) 7549
follows

shack 11:25 Witness Kimmel Questions by: Mr. Murphy
AL-1

Mr. Murphy: My reason for putting it in the record
- 18 to show that the Navy had a very active interest in
perfecting a net and that the Navy should not be subjected
| to the criticism which they have received from some quarters
| 0 that they were derelict in not trying to get a net for Pearl
7 Harbor.
8 Admiral Kimmel: They were obtaining nets to be used
) in all harbors, I presume. Their efforts were not confined
10 to Pearl Harbor by any means.
7 Mr. Murphy: That is right.
12 Admiral Kimmel: And the fact that that letter is in
13 existence shows that they were working for a net. It doesnit
14 show where they were going 1".0 put the net. I presume they

15 || vould have sent some to Pearl Harbor. I don't know.

D O 'NOLONIMSYA "INYd ¥ ONYM

10 Mr. Murphy: It showed they had an active interest in

17 the development of a good torpedo net; isn't that correct?

18 Admiral Kimmel:; Oh, yes. :

19 Mr. Murphy: I would like now to refer to a letter

20 | dated December 30, 1940, from Admiral Bloch to the Chief

1 21 | of Naval Operations, in which he says in paragraph 1:

] 22 ~ "In viev of the inquiries contained in references (a),
( 23 (b) and (¢), I consider it desirable to write this letter |
|
| 24 to set forth the present ability of the Fourteenth Raval

25 District to meet surprise hostile attacks of an enemy with
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a || the equipment and forces at hand."
. 3 Then I desire to read only a part of psragraph 2, in

4 which it states:

s |l "Phe Navy component of the local defense forces has no
¢ || planes for distant reconnaissance with which to locate enemy
7 carriers, and the only planes belonging to the local defense
8 forces to attack carriers wvhen located would be the Army

0 bombers ."

10 Again at the end of the paragraph:
11 "For distant reconnaissance, requisition would have to

12 be made on the forces afloat for such as could be spared by

FINYd ¥ QUYMW

13 the Fleet."
14 I would 1like also to read from a letter dated January

15 the 4th, 1941, from Admiral Richardson &8 Commander in Chief

2D G "NOLONIHSYM

16 of the United States Fleet to the Chief of Naval Operatians,
17 paragraph 2:

18 "As neither the increase anti-aircraft batteries nor

19 the augmented pursuit squadi-ona will be available for an

20 || extended period, the defenzse of Fleet units within‘Pearl

V .
21 | Harbor will have to be augmented by that portion of the

(‘ 22 || Fleet which may be in Pearl Harbor in event of an attack by

23 hostile aircraft."

24 Now, Admiral, I direct your attention to the basic

J
25 i exhibit of Nevy dispstches. That would be Zxhibit No. 37.

1
|

Ll
L]
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o I direct your attention, Admiral, if you will, to a dispatch

@ a

4 II vere going to proceed to attack sometime prior to November.

in that exhibit where you were notified that the Japanese

5 l Yesterday we were discussing the significance which

|
o you attached to the messages about the destruction of the

7 codes and you said at that time that the reason why you didn't

8 | pay particular attention to the first message about the codes

0 was that it said that only some, not all, but most of the

10 codes were being destroyed; do you recall that?

11 Admiral Kimmel: Yes, I do.

>
t;: 12 Mr. Murphy: Now, you did have & subsequent message,
. ; 13 however, which did say that the machines were being destroyed,
% 14 : didn't you?
§ 15 The first dispatch of December 3 said that they were
; 1o || told to destroy most of their codes and ciphers at once.
17 Admir#l Kimmel: That 1s right.
18 Mr. Murphy: There was also a dispatoch on the 3rdl which
1o | said that they were to destroy the machine.
20 | Admiral Kimnmel: There was a qualifying word in there
21 || and it referred to a particular machine.
(? 22 Mr. Murphy: Well, I will read it exactly.

23 "CIRCULAR 2444 FROM TOKYO 1 DECEMBER ORDERED LONDON X
24 HONGEKONG X SINGAPORE AND MANILA TO DESTROY MACHINE XX BATAVIA

25 MACHINE AIREADY SENT TO TOKYO XX DECEMBER SECOND WASHINGTON
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P A N I — e

2 ALS0 DIRECTED DESTROY X ALL BUT ONE COPY OF OTHER SYSTEMS X
. 3 AND ALL SECRET DOCUMENTS XX BRITISH ADMIRALTY LONDON TODAY

4 REPORTS EMBASSY LONDON HAS COMPLIED."

5 | Wouldn't that be & highly important and significant
a message In view of the developments at that time, to you? I
7 Admiral Kimelz You will note on your copy that the

8 vord "purple" was inserted by Mr. Gesell on December 17, 1945

0 and "there no longer being any necessity for maintaining it |

10 a secret". Gesellis amendment is found in Volume 26, page

g i1 || 4559. |
é 12 Mr. Murphy: I am talking what was before Admiral '
._ ; 13 Kimmel before December 7. |
% 14 || Admiral Kimmel: And I am trying to show exactly what
3
': 15 was before Admiral Kimmel and what was bafore Admiral Kimmel
4 16 was that the Japs had ordered the destruction of one particular
17 machine which was by no means all they had.
(2) 18 Mr. Murphy: I take it then that when you heard about
19 || the purple code, which was their most precious one, their
20 | ultra code, you didn’t know what "purple" meant, was that it?
21 | Admiral Kimmel: No, I didn’t know what purple meant.
& 22 Mr. Murphy: Did you ask Washington?

23 I Admiral Kimmel: No. I asked my Intelligence Officer.

24 Mr. Murphy: Did he know?

25 l Admiral Kimmel: No, he didn't know.

A S e .
S il W—
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Mr. Murphy: Did you ask washington then?
Admirel Kimmel: No, I didn't. My Intelligence Officer

finally found cne officer on the Island of Oahu who told

us it was one of the Japanese very secret machines, which

one I did not know at the time.
Mr. Murphy: Well, wouldn't that, in view of the war

varning, indicate to you that trouble was afoot and that war

vas coming?
Admiral Kimmel: It was & step but it was by no means

a conclusive step.

Mr. Murphy: Admiral, you had other messages too about

‘ the destruction of codes, didn!t you, from your oWn Intelligence

officer?

Tntelligence Officer came to me and told me that they were
turning papers outside of the Jjapanese consulate. Such
report had bsen made to me three or four times in the course

cf the year. The first time I received such a report I was

about it and on succeeding reports of that nature I also

attempted to find out about it.
When this report was made to me T knew nothing about any

information that the FBI may have obtained and I did not
:

|
|
I

sese the dispatch that was sent by the Commandant of the District

s e e e o - B
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1
» || until after the attack.
_ . 3 Now, whether or not they were destroying codes, I do :
4 not kmow. There was nothing definite that came to me that I.

5 they were destroying codes. The report that came to me was |
a that they were burning papers once more. :
- Mr. Murphy: Did the FBI man talk to you before you went

to the hotel that night, the night of the 6th? There was

zn FBI man who I understand talked to General Short before

1o || he vent into Schofield Barracks. I was vondering if that

11 l came FBI man talked to you before you went to the hotel?

a Admiral Kimmel: He did not.

13 Mr. Murphy: Now, you did have reports besides the one

14 I of the 6th about the destruction of codes, from your own

15 . Tntelligence Officer, didn't you, Admiral? Didn't you have

2 .0 NMOTOWVIHBAW _JUAD A4 ORAW

s || messages showing you that they were being destroyed at other

17 | posts in the Pacific?

18 Admiral Kimmel: Yes, I had some, and I had & message

o || authorizing me to destroy codes on the ocutlying islands.

20 l Mr. Murphy: Did you know, Admiral, that the Navy code
21 was nuch more difficult to break than the Army code?

. 22 I Admiral Kimmel: You mean our own Navy code?
23 Mr. Murphy: Yes, your own Navy code, was a much better

o4 code and harder to break than the Army code?

2 | Agmiral Kimmel: No, I didn’'t know it at the time. I
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had an idea that the Navy code might be better. I thought
we had a better communications system than the Army had.
Mr. Murphy: The Army says so.
:&t any rate, you did have a message from Batavia about

them destroying codes and mechines there?

Admiral Kimmel: That is the message I just read, I think.

Mr. Murphy: No, the one of the 6th was the ane from
| Honolulu. I am now talking about one of a couple of days

before December 1st. You had a message from Batavia about them

destroying codes, in your Intelligence Report?
Adgmirel Kimmels; Where is that?
Mr. Murphy: I will get it for you. It is in the Fleet

Intelligence Report. The one that goes up to December 2,

l as I recall it.

Lieutenant Hanify: I have that exhibit, sir. It is
r

Exhibit 115.

r Mr. Murphy: From 27 October to 2 December 19%1.

Lieutenant Hanify: I havenit found the reference yet.

Admiral Kimmel:; In this message that we have just been

I
discussing, the one of 3 December 1941, it talks about the

destruction of the purple machine. "Batavia machine already
sent to Tokyo". Is that what you are referring to?
Mr. Murphy: No. There is a separate message in your

Intelligence Neport.

— — o —
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2 Lieutenant Hanify: The last item in that, sir?
3 Mr. Murphy: Yes. On December 2nd --
4 Lieutenant Hanify: U. S. Ambassador at Bancock?
5 Mr. Murphy: Yes. On December 2, 1941 the Intelligence

6 Report that was placed you shows the United States Ambassador

|

7 at Bancock on the 30th requested permission to destroy &all
8 h but & limited number of codes. That showed that our Ambassador

8 there was quite concerned about war comlng, did it not?

|

10 lh Admiral Kimm2l: Bancock is Iin Thailand. He was con-

11 || cerned that they might get his code down there when they

12 | attacked Thailand. I might say that was the least significant

13 Of 311 Of tham»i

LSUAS & QHA'W

14 Mr. Murphy: Didnit it indicate to you that he felt down

15 there that war was coming on December 27 You said yesterday

2 O HOTONIHEAW

16 thaet when nothing happened in several days the importance of
|l these things started to become minimized in your nind.

18 | Admirel Kimmel: That was a precaution that he might well

19 l have teken. .
20 || Mr. Murphy: You don't see any particular significance

2 |l to that?

22 Admiral Kimmel: You will recall the information I had
23 | about the conspiracy of the Japs to induce the British to

24 come into Thailend and attack them. That was all part of

25 I that picture.
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Mr. Murphy: Yes; that was also i{n that same group of
messages, wasn't 1t? That vas placed before you within two
or three days of this other omne.

Admiral, you have the jntrigue message?

Admiral Kimmel: Yes, I have it here.

Mr. Murphy: That was just a few days pefore, wasn't 1t?

Admiral Kimmel: The day before.

Mr. Murphy: Admiral, you speak in your statement about
the winds code and the winds code execute. You knew the
details of the winds code, didntt you?

Admiral Kimmel:; I knew the winds code had been set up.

Mr. Murphy: You knew that we were looking for it and

trying to find out 1f there was an execute message?

Admiral Kimmel: That 1s right.

r Mi'u Murphy: You had a dispatch on the 28th of November

| giving you that in detail, didn't you?
Admiral Kimmel: Yes.
Mr. Murphy: Telling you exactly what it would mean

and showing, if there had been an execute, it would mean that

| there was & rupture in diplomatic relations;) isn't that right?
Admiral Kimmel: At least that, yes.
Mr. Murphy: Now, it is your opinion, is it not, that
there was an execute message? You 8&y BO in your statement.

Admiral Kimmel: My opinion, yes. I took my opinion

Lo s Sl T - ™

L |
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I

2 I! from the findings of the Raval Court of Inquiry. I quoted

3 || them on it. I don't recall that I gave any opinion.

4 Mr. Murphy: At any rate, the assertions Iin your state-

5 ment which led you to believe that you had been misled were
8 based in part upon the belief by you now and at the time you
7 made your statement that there had been & vinds code execute;
8 isn't that right?

0 Admiral Kimmel: I based that on the findings of the

10 Naval Court of Inquiry who heard all the evidence.

11 Mr. Murphy: At any rate ,' if there had not been an

12 execute message it would considerably alter your statement

13 || to that effect?

14 I Admiral Kimmel: It would not alter my statement that

15 ‘ +he Naval Court of Ingquiry found as a fact that the winds

S .0 AOTOMIHEAW . JUAY 8 GNAW

16 message execute had been received.

17 Il Mr. Murphy: If it is a fact, Admiral, that there was

18 no execute messege, would it elter your statement that you

19 ~ave mede to this committee that you were misled to that

20 I. axtent?

21 Admiral Kimmel: If I became convinced that the Naval

22 Court of Inquiry was in error and they had conclusive evidence

23 that 4t never had been received it would alter my atatement

24 || to that extent.

e h Mr. Murphy: Now, Speaking ebout the Feval Court of Inquiry,
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were you given a fair trial there?

Admiral Kimmel: I was, indeed.

Mr. Murphy: Were you given a fair hearing before the
Roberts Commission?

Admiral Kimmel: I was permitted to testify before the
Roberts Commission. 1 didn't have any counsel.

Mr. Murphy: You had somebody beside you, didn't you?
Didn't you have Admiral Theobald with you?

Admiral Kimmel: - He was assisting me with the papers.

He was not counsel. And he sa'.:l.d he was not counsel.

| gquite a little information?

Admiral Kimmel: And Mr. Roberts said he wasn't counsel.

end making statements occasionally to clarify the picture,

| wasn’t he?

I' Admirel Kimmel: Yes, for which he was -- all right.

Mr. Murphy: They asked him to be sworn?

Admiral Kimmel: They asked him to be sworn B0 that he

vould be & witness.

Murphy: Yes; as long as he was giving information.

Admiral Kiymmel: Yes.
Mr. Murphy: There were some distinguished Admiraels on

that Board, on the Roberts Board, were there not?

Mr. Murphy: He said he wasn't counsel, but he did volunteer -
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yes, sir.
Mr. Murphy: Well, d4id you have any reason, Admiral, to
feel that they weren't able Admirals?

l Adniral Kimmel: There were two Admirals on the Board,
| Admiral Kimmel: I beg your pardon?

h Mr. Murphy: Up to the time that you saw their report

| 414 you have any grievance against them or any c¢riticism to
make of their capacity to sit? Up to the time you saw their
roport and differed with it, had you any particular oriticism

of the ability of those two gentlemen?

Admiral Kimmel: They were able officers.

Mr. Murphy: Well, were they competent to sit on this

3o08rd?
Admiral Kimmel: They were.
Mr. Murphy: Now, the Army Board, you appeared before

|| that, didn't you? The Army Pearl Herbor Board, you testified

tefore them, didn't you?
Admiral Kimmel: Yes.

L Mr. Murphy: Were you treated all right there?

Admiral Kimmel: Oh, yes. I was not permitted to hear

the testimony of other witnesses before the Army Board not

- to introduce evidence. I merely testified before the Army
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Admiral Kimmel: The Navy Court of Inquiry?
Mr. Murphy: Yes.

Admiral Kimmel: I was permitted to have counsel, I was

permitted to introduce evidence, I was permitted to oross-

Mr. Murphy: That was ordered by the Secretary of the

Navy and you vere given every right that you wanted to demand,
t+hat you required, or that you requested, except that it was

not made public?

cxamine witnesses, I wvas permitted to confront witnesses.

Admiral Kimmel: I was given full facilities to present
ry case to the Naval Court of Inquiry.

Mr. Murphy: Now do you know of any reason why Admiral

| King and Secretary Forrestal would differ as they did, and

I‘ The Adjutant General of the Navy differ as he did, with the

¢indings of the Naval Court of Inquiry?

Admiral Kimmel: I do not.

F Mr. Murphy: Now, I would like to go with you, if I may,

to the testimony of General Short before the Roberts Commission.

I direct your attention -- do you have 1t?

Lieutenant Hanify: No, sir.

Mr. Murphy: Can you make that avallable, Counsel?

In the meantime I will read -- would you prefer to have
8 copy before you? I am going to ask you some questions.

T think in fairness to you you ought to have a copy before you.
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| Admirel Kimmel: Yes, I think I ought to have a copy-

| T would like to see what it is you are reading from.

Mr. Murphy: While they are going downstairs to get a
| copy I will go into some other things, Admiral.

Admiral, in your statement you complain, apparently,
é.bout the tenor of the messages that were sent to you from

washington, first the messages about the economic sanctions

I n July, and then the messages in October about the change
«’ Cabinet, and then the other messages in November, and you
|| 8&y that each of them were in effect a war warning.

Wouldn't you thm the responsibility was more on the

Japanese than it was on the officials at Washington for that

| series of messages? Wasnit it the conduct of the Japanese
| that prompted those different messages which appeared to be
| var wvarnings?

l Admiral Kimmel: I am unable to say.

L Mr. Murphy: It is a fact that you did expect to be

| told about the change in Cabinet and what might happen in

October, October 16°?

Admiral Kimmel: I expected full information, yes. I
was glad of any information I could get.

Il Mr. Murphy: You certainly expected to be told about

|| the economic sanctions in July, didnit you?

Admiral Kimmel: Certainly.

= e e i e i B B s el R

—_

bR PR L — R —— ne—



AL~-15

2 .0 HMOTOMIHNEBAW . JUAT & ORAW

J

10 |

11 I
12
13
14 ||

15

| Witness Kimmel

7863
Questions by: Mr. Murphy

Fr, Murphy: Amni on each of those occasions they would
have to have a message of pretty serious import to describe
that occasion to you, wouldn't they?

Admiral Kimmel: Yes.

Mr. Murphy: Would Washington be to blame for the series
cf messages or the Japanese?

Admiral Kimmel: I didn’t blame anybody for the series
of messages. I set forth what I had.

Mr. Murphy: Except that you seem to complain about
having had some messages prior to the war warning message.

Admirze]l Kimmel: Well -~

Mr. Murphy: I was wondering if it wasni't the Japanese
that caused that instead of somebody in Washington.

You did have a message fram the Chief of Naval Operations
about code machines or codes being destroyed, before, Admiral,
didntt you?

I refer to a message in July, July 17, 1941, reading
8 follows --

Lieutenant Hanify: Which exhibit, sir?

Mr. Murphy: 37, page 9:

"17 July 1941.

"FROM: OPNAV

"ACTION: CINCAF

"INFO: CINCPAC

i
|
1
|
i
|
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1
5 "THE TIME HAS COME BLANK TOKYO TO VICEY TWELVE JULY

3 TWO SEVEN FOUR AND TWO SEVEN FIVE LIST SIX TERMS OF ULTIMATUM

T0 BE ANSWERED BY TWENTY JULY X JAPAN WILL SEEND NECESSARY

4
5 | ARMY NAVY AIR FORCES TO SOUTHERN FRENCH INDO CHINA X FRENCH

8 TURNOVER NAVAL AND AIR BASES LISTED IN JONAZ OR SEVEN JULY X

I FREELY X FRENCH WITHDRAW FORCES AT LANDING POINTS TO AVOID
POSSIBLE CLASHES X VICHY AUTHORIZE FRENCH INDO CHINA MILITARY

10 || TO ARRANGE DETAILS WITH JAPANESE EITHER BEFORE OR AFTER

11 TANDING X COLONY TO PAY JAPAN TWENTY THREE MILIION PIASTRES

| ANNUALLY TO MEET COST OF OCCUPATION XX TOKYO TO VICHY FOURTEEN

7 EXPEDITIONARY FORCE TO HAVE RIGHT TO MANEUVER AND MOVE ABOUT
12

13 JULY TWO EIGHT ONE ARMY NOW PLANNING ADVANCE ON OR ABOUT

14 UWENTY JULY XX TOKYO TO SAIGON AND HANOI SIXTEEN JULY

= . MOTDUIHEAW JUAY & QAAW

15 Ll CIRCULAR ONE FIVE ONE EIGHT FORMAIL DEMANDS PRESENTED TO
18 VICHY ON FOURTEEN X REPLY ASKED BY TWENTIETH X JAPAN INTENDS }
17 CARRY OUT PLANS BY FORCE IF OPPOSED FOR IF BRITISH OR

18 || UNITED STATES INTERFERES X KANJU MARU BEING HELD AT SAIGON

19 I TO EVACUATE ALL JAPANESE THERE SAILING EARLY DAWN TWENTY FOUR

20 JULY X BURN CODES X JAPANESE IN NORTHERN AREA EVACUATE OR

o MOVE INTO HANOI END OF THIS."

. Hook 22
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hi . | Would that indicate that since war was coming in that
. :La 3 direction that the Japanese were ordering the codes be
” destroyed and wouldn't that indicate --
N Admiral Kimmel: Let me say, I haven't seen this
= mesgsage for a léng time. i
o’ Mr. Murphy: Well, the only part I am interested j
a ; in 1s the fact that they seem to be going to advance. :
o l Admiral Kimmel: I am trying to find out what he is E
‘0 I talking about. l
; . ] Mr. Murphy: Well, it is a Navy messzge. |
E 12 I Admiral Kimmel: Who is to burn codes, end how? Can
. i 13 || Yyou make out?
g 14 t' Mr. Murphy: My assumption is that OFNAV is telling
0
: 15 | wvhat has happened between Tokyo and Vichy. They are telking
| AT | about what they are going to do. They are going to make an
j 17 || advance, and before they make thelr advance --
| 18 | Admiral Kimmel: There must be something missing,
| 16 | because I can’t see that it makes any sense, so far as
| 20 the burning codes business is concerned. I don't know what
i 21 that 1is.
l . 22 Mr. Murphy: My only purpose is to ask you, as between

23 an ordinary layman and an expert, if it wasn’t a fact that
24 the edvance at that time meant war?

25 Admiral Kimmel: Your commend of language is better
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